

FOOD STANDARDS AUSTRALIA NEW ZEALAND

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

December 2010

{THIS PAGE IS INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK}

Executive Summary

Food allergy is an important health issue due to the potential for severe and life threatening reactions. Rigorous declaration requirements are considered the most appropriate risk management option for food allergens since even small amounts of the allergen may trigger allergic reactions. Australia and New Zealand were among the first countries to recognise the need to regulate food allergens with the introduction, in 2002, of mandatory declaration requirements in the Australia and New Zealand Food Standards Code.

In October 2006, the Australia and New Zealand Food Regulation Ministerial Council requested FSANZ to review the regulatory management of food allergens. The overall aim of the review is to determine whether, in the context of current scientific knowledge, improvements can be made to the existing regulatory approach which allows consumer choice but does not compromise the safety of allergic consumers.

A key task for the review was to identify specific areas of allergen regulation that could benefit from emerging scientific evidence. Six issues were outlined in a consultation paper, released by FSANZ in March 2008, targeting major stakeholders in Australia and New Zealand including allergy support groups, the food industry, allergy clinicians and the jurisdictions.

In reviewing these issues, FSANZ considered information from a variety of sources including allergic consumers, the food industry, the scientific and medical literature and expert opinion, as well as international regulations. Although our understanding of food allergy has improved significantly in the past decade, a number of scientific questions are yet to be resolved. The review identified information gaps which need to be addressed in order to strengthen the evidence base.

The review also provided an opportunity to consider the current requirements in light of industry initiatives to improve allergen control practices in the food production and processing environment.

This report presents the findings and conclusions of the review, and makes recommendations. One key recommendation, which has already been implemented by FSANZ, is the establishment of a Scientific Advisory Group to facilitate the integration of emerging clinical evidence into regulatory and non-regulatory approaches to food allergens.

A summary of the review findings and recommendations is presented below:

Issues	Main conclusions	Recommendations
1. New food allergens	New food allergens may emerge that need to be considered for inclusion in the list for mandatory declaration. While the lists of food allergens may vary between countries, there is a need for an internationally consistent approach.	In consultation with the Food Allergy and Intolerance Scientific Advisory Group, FSANZ to develop a Proposal to amend Standard 1.2.3 to include lupin in the list of allergenic substances.
2. Label information	The use of clear terminology and easily understood names for ingredients present in food assists allergic consumers in recognising products they need to avoid. In general, regulatory requirements and additional voluntary declarations provide adequate information to allergic consumers to assist them in identifying ingredients of concern.	FSANZ to continue working with industry to support a voluntary system to improve allergen declaration generally, and to minimise the use of precautionary labelling through management of allergen cross contact.
	Precautionary labelling is recognised internationally as a difficult area to regulate. The science needed to answer relevant questions and to underpin decisions, such as allergen thresholds and the reliability of detection methods, is not available or is incomplete. Research is continuing to improve the evidence base and to establish robust risk assessment methodologies in this area.	In collaboration with the food industry, FSANZ to put in place a label monitoring program specifically designed to track improvements in allergen labelling practices with a particular focus on 'source' and precautionary labelling. The data gained would allow FSANZ to track the effectiveness of voluntary practices and would assist the industry in achieving its goal to provide accurate and useful information to allergic consumers.
3. Food exempt from bearing a label	Many of the allergic reactions that occur in the population are attributed to unlabelled food eaten outside the home, such as in restaurants and cafes. There are several groups involved in providing resources or implementing new initiatives to enhance the knowledge of the staff in the food service sector in relation to allergens. Overall there is an indication of the need for more effective means of communicating regulatory obligations.	With respect to allergen declarations in the food service sector, it is recommended that the Implementation Sub- Committee is asked to consider the communication of regulatory obligations to food businesses and to provide access to educational initiatives, with FSANZ's assistance as required.

Issues	Main conclusions	Recommendations
	There is also a need to establish further education and training for staff at all levels in this sector.	
	It is FSANZ's view that the current regulatory measures are adequate to manage the food allergy risks from foods exempt from bearing a label.	
	However, there is a need for establishing more effective means of communicating these regulatory obligations and implementing initiatives to enhance the allergen management knowledge of workers in the food service sector.	
4. Labelling requirements for the current list of allergenic foods	Tree nuts: In line with the European and Canadian approach, a list identifying those tree nuts that are most relevant to food allergy in Australia and New Zealand will improve the clarity of the mandatory requirements.	FSANZ to consult with the Food Allergy and Intolerance Scientific Advisory Group on the development of a list of the tree nuts that are considered important allergens.
	Fish: Molluscs and crustaceans are allergenically distinct from finfish. Therefore, the terms 'fish' and 'seafood' as defined in the Code, are not useful in the context of allergy to finfish, crustaceans and molluscs. Terms that allow consumers to identify the specific group would be more compatible with the intent and purpose of allergen declaration requirements.	FSANZ to consider this issue further in consultation with the relevant stakeholders in Australia and New Zealand. In particular, information from the food industry and food service sector in relation to current practices and commonly used terms, would assist in developing options to improve the clarity of the mandatory declaration requirements.
	Cereals containing gluten: Gluten triggers coeliac disease and also appears to be a major source of allergens in wheat food allergy. It is now widely accepted that small amounts of gluten (around a daily intake of 10–20 mg) are tolerated by the majority of coeliac patients. It has also been suggested that most wheat allergic individuals can tolerate similar amounts of wheat protein.	FSANZ to consult with the Food Allergy and Intolerance Scientific Advisory Group on the current state of knowledge in relation to the wheat allergy, including cross-reactivity with other cereals, and if necessary, develop options to improve the clarity of the declaration requirements in relation to coeliac and wheat allergic patients.

	Issues	Main conclusions	Recommendations
5.	Exemption of ingredients derived from allergenic foods	Food processing can alter the allergenicity of food. Processes that physically or chemically separate food constituents can result in undetectable, or only residual, levels of protein in the processed products. However, reliable and easy to use protein detection methodologies are generally required to ensure process specifications are consistently achieved. Consideration of clinically relevant data is also required to determine the safety of food products derived from allergenic sources.	FSANZ to consider, on a case-by-case basis, the scientific and clinical data available on the allergenicity of food ingredients derived from allergenic sources. In consultation with the food industry, FSANZ to develop options to reflect the evidence base through guidance and/or regulatory amendments.
6.	Allergen thresholds (level that triggers an allergic reaction)	Significant advances have been made in the area of thresholds in the last decade including improved methodologies for gathering and analysing clinical data. Emerging evidence indicates that statistical modelling approaches can be used to establish population threshold levels to underpin allergen risk assessment and guide allergen control measures in food manufacturing.	In collaboration with the Food Allergy and Intolerance Scientific Advisory Group, FSANZ to maintain a watching brief on scientific developments in the area of allergen thresholds.

Table of Contents

EXECUTIVE SUMMARYI		
1 IN ⁻		1
1.1	Background to the review	1
1.1.1	Scope of the review	1
1.1.2	Process of the review	1
1.2 I	Food allergy	2
1.2.1	General information	2
1.2.2	Food Allergy in Australia and New Zealand	2
1.2.3	Regulatory context	3
2 EN	IERGING FOOD ALLERGENS	4
2.1	Allergenic foods – 'the big eight' and a few more	4
2.2 I	Framework for the assessment of new food allergens	4
2.2.1	International approach	4
2.2.2	Data requirements to identify new allergens	5
2.2.3	Sources of information	6
2.3	Consideration of lupin as a new allergen	6
2.3.1	Lupin allergy	6
2.3.2	Lupin in the food supply	6
2.3.3	Conclusions	7
2.3.4	Recommendations	8
3 LA	BEL INFORMATION	8
3.1	Source of allergenic ingredient	8
3.1.1	Australia and New Zealand	8
3.1.2	International regulations	9
3.1.3	Outcome of stakeholder consultation	10
3.1.4	Consumer research	10
3.1.5	Food industry initiatives	11
3.1.6	Label monitoring surveys	12
3.1.7	FSANZ label monitoring surveys	12
3.1.8	FSANZ allergen label monitoring survey	13
3.1.9	Allergen Bureau labelling review survey 2009	13
3.2 I	Precautionary labelling	14
3.2.1	Allergen cross contact	14
3.2.2	International regulations	14
3.2.3	Outcome of stakeholder consultation	15

3.2.4	Food industry initiatives	
3.2.5	Consumer research	16
3.2.6	Label monitoring surveys	17
3.3.1	Conclusions	
3.3.2	Recommendations	
4 FO	ODS EXEMPT FROM BEARING A LABEL	20
4.1.1	Conclusions	
4.1.2	Recommendation	23
		_
5 L	ABELLING REQUIREMENTS FOR THE CURRENT LIST OF ALLERGENS	23
5.1 (Collective term 'tree nuts'	23
5.1.1	Tree nut allergy	23
5.1.2	Tree nut allergens	24
5.1.3	Cross-reactivity among tree nuts	25
5.1.4	International regulations	25
5.1.5	Conclusions	25
5.1.6	Recommendation	26
E 2 (Collective terms (fich)	26
J.Z		20
5.2.1	Allergy to finitish	2/ רכ
5.2.2		/ ۲
5.2.5 E 2 4	Allergy to monuses	28 20
5.2.4	Percemmendation	20
5.2.5		29
5.3 (Gluten containing cereals	29
5.3.1	Gluten	
5.3.2	Coeliac disease	
5.3.3	Allergy to wheat and other cereals	
5.3.4	Cross reactivity among cereal food allergens	
5.3.5	Conclusions	
5.3.6	Recommendation	33
6 E	EXEMPTION OF INGREDIENTS DERIVED FROM ALLERGENIC FOODS	33
64 1	maat of food processing on protein allergenicity	22
0.1 1	Thermal processing on protein allergementy	33 34
612	Enzymatic treatment	
612	Physical/ chemical separation of proteins	
614	Conclusions	
615	Conclusions	
0.1.5		
7 AL	LERGEN THRESHOLDS	37
71 (Clinical data	20
711	Conclusion	20
7.1.1	Recommendation	20
1.1.2		
8 05	FERENCES	10
U NE		4V

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

1 Introduction

1.1 Background to the review

In October 2006, the Australia and New Zealand Food Regulation Ministerial Council requested that FSANZ conduct a review of the regulatory management of allergens. If necessary, FSANZ is to recommend a revised regulatory approach based on current scientific evidence which allows consumer choice but does not compromise the safety of allergic consumers.

1.1.1 Scope of the review

The scope of the review was guided by a number of issues that have arisen since the allergen regulations were developed a decade ago. As a first step in the review process, FSANZ released an Issues Paper for stakeholder consultation in March 2008, and held a number of teleconferences with interested stakeholders to facilitate input. Issues identified for review were:

- 1. New food allergens
- 2. Labelling requirements for the current list of allergenic foods
- 3. Label information
- 4. Allergenic thresholds (level that triggers an allergic reaction)
- 5. Exemption of ingredients derived from allergenic foods
- 6. Food exempt from bearing a label

The consultation specifically targeted stakeholder groups with significant interest in food allergens including the food industry, allergic consumers and their carers and allergy specialists in Australia and New Zealand. Australian and New Zealand regulatory partners were also invited to participate in this consultation. Stakeholder submissions received by FSANZ were taken into account in the development of the scope and direction of the review. FSANZ also undertook a number of projects to gather and generate data to inform the review.

The review was established to address the question of whether the regulatory management of food allergens is meeting the needs of allergic consumers in Australia and New Zealand. The aim is to determine whether, in the context of current knowledge, improvements can be made to the existing regulatory approach which allows consumer choice but does not compromise the safety of allergic consumers.

1.1.2 Process of the review

An important aspect of the review was to assess information from a wide range of sources to ensure emerging evidence and improvements in our understanding of stakeholder issues are reflected in our regulatory and non-regulatory approaches to food allergens. This required FSANZ to undertake a number of information gathering activities including consumer surveys, label monitoring surveys (including labelling surveys conducted by the industry) and scientific research. Developments in international regulations in this area were also considered by FSANZ to benchmark the regulatory approach in Australia and New Zealand to that of other major international regulations.

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

Based on the information available, FSANZ explored the use of regulatory and nonregulatory options to address the issues of concern to stakeholders. The regulatory pathway includes identifying applications and/or proposals that could address these issues.

The non-regulatory pathway would include mechanisms for the consistent application of guidelines, procedures and risk management tools across various sectors of the food industry to achieve the desired outcomes. Any applications and proposals will be progressed according to the normal FSANZ process.

1.2 Food allergy

1.2.1 General information

Food allergy is an adverse immune reaction to food proteins. A number of factors determine why some people develop food allergy including individual susceptibility and dietary patterns. When food proteins are absorbed through the gut, they eventually interact with the immune system leading, in the majority of consumers, to the development of tolerance to the food. In genetically predisposed individuals, the interaction leads to sensitisation (i.e., the development of antibodies of the immunoglobulin E (IgE) class. The IgE molecules circulate in the body and attach to specialised cells called basophils and mast cells. Mast cells are present throughout the body and are prominent in tissues such as the skin, mucosa of the lungs and digestive tract, as well as in the mouth, eyes and nose. In a sensitised individual, the food proteins bind to the IgE attached to the mast cells triggering the release of chemical mediators such as histamine. The mediators interact with specific receptors present in various parts of the body, mainly the skin, throat, airways, intestines, and heart, leading to the symptoms of allergic reactions. IgE-mediated allergy, or type I hypersensitivity, is characterised by the rapid development of symptoms ranging from mild to life-threatening. Sensitisation, or the presence of food-specific IgE antibodies, is detected by testing the blood or skin of the individual. However, conclusive evidence of food allergy is achieved by double-blind placebo-controlled food challenge (DBPCFC) trials (Sampson, 1999 and 2003; Sicherer and Sampson, 2006).

Coeliac disease is an autoimmune-mediated condition triggered by dietary gluten in genetically predisposed individuals. It is also known as coeliac sprue, gluten-sensitive enteropathy, or nontropical sprue (Chang et al., 2009). The symptoms include abdominal bloating or pain, chronic diarrhoea and vomiting. Dietary exposure to gluten, the insoluble protein present in some cereal grains including wheat, barley and rye and their hybridised strains, triggers the symptoms in coeliac patients. Failure to eliminate gluten from the diet leads to chronic inflammation and damage to the lining of the small intestine. The tissue damage leads to nutrient malabsorption and possible serious complications including involvement of multiple organ systems and an increased risk of some malignancies (Sampson and Burks, 1996; Kagnoff, 2007, Presutti et al., 2007).

1.2.2 Food Allergy in Australia and New Zealand

The prevalence of food allergy in Australia and New Zealand is not known but it is estimated that 1-2% of the adult population and 4-6% of the paediatric population are affected. Clinical data suggest that food allergy has increased in Australia, as in other countries, in the last decade. A study published in 2007 found a five-fold increase in the number of hospital admissions for food-induced anaphylaxis for zero to four year-olds and a four-fold increase for 5–14 year olds (Mullins 2007). The Australiaan Society of Clinical Immunology and Allergy (ASCIA) estimates that 5% of Australian children will develop food allergy by school age.

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

1.2.3 Regulatory context

In the mid 1990s, food allergy was emerging as a significant public health issue in many countries around the world. As the processed food industry expanded and the volume of international trade in food products increased, the need for national and international regulatory control of food allergens became apparent. Allergen-specific avoidance diets were identified as critical for the safety of allergic consumers (Sporik and Hill, 1996; Hourihane, 1998). Recognising the importance of food allergy as a global issue for food regulation, the World Health Organization (WHO) and the Food and Agriculture Organization (FAO) sought expert advice to determine which foods should always be declared on food labels, because of their allergenic properties. A list of foods was developed based on frequency of severe reactions and estimated prevalence of allergic reactions. The advice was adopted by the Codex Alimentarius Commission in 1999 (Section 4.2.1.4 of General Standards for the Labelling of Prepackaged Foods) thus introducing labelling requirements for eight food allergens: cereals containing gluten, crustacea, egg, fish, peanuts, milk and tree nuts. A requirement for labelling of sulphites was also introduced. Although not typical allergens, sulphites can cause medically reproducible allergy-like reactions.

In Australia and New Zealand, allergen provisions were introduced into the Food Standards Code (the Code) in 2002. The Standard was based on advice from a panel of allergy experts from both countries. The expert panel was convened in 1997 by FSANZ to identify food allergens relevant to the Australia and New Zealand populations. The panel considered the prevalence and severity of allergic reactions to be the main criteria for identifying allergenic foods. The panel acknowledged that data on prevalence are often limited and defined 'severe' reactions as those which lead to significant morbidity and mortality. The panel advised that their clinical experience supports the foods listed by the Codex Alimentarius as frequent causes of severe systemic reactions. The Panel also recommended the inclusion of sesame seeds in the list based on clinical evidence that severe reactions to sesame products, including anaphylaxis, were increasing among infants (Sporik and Hill, 1996; Hill et al., 1997). The regulatory requirements were implemented with a two-year transition period and became fully enforceable in December 2002.

In the past few years, the United States of America, the European Union (EU), and Canada have also introduced regulations related to these eight foods and their products. The EU list also includes sesame seeds, celery, mustard, lupin, and molluscs. The Canadian list also includes sesame seeds and mustard.

As a result of the introduction of the allergen provisions in Standard 1.2.3, the listed foods are required to be declared on the label when present in food products. However, these regulations do not specifically address the unintended presence of these foods due to cross contamination. This is also the case in the regulations of the EU, USA and Canada.

There is currently no internationally agreed approach to the declaration of allergen crosscontamination. In June 2010, the European Parliament adopted an amendment that requires the development of common rules for labelling the presence of traces of allergenic substances. While drawing up such common rules is likely to be a complex and lengthy task, it may help improve the regulation of precautionary labelling of allergens.

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

2 Emerging food allergens

2.1 Allergenic foods – 'the big eight' and a few more

Any food that contains protein has the potential to cause allergic reactions in some individuals. It is not surprising then that at least 70 different foods have been reported to cause allergic reactions (WHO, 2006), and many more foods have been implicated (Hefle et al., 1996). However, the majority of allergic reactions reported in the medical literature in the past two decades are caused by only a small number of foods (Sampson and Burks, 1996; Hourihane, 1998). These foods are: wheat peanuts, soybeans, milk, eggs, tree nuts, crustacea and fish. Known as the 'big eight', these foods account for 90 percent of all food allergies world-wide although regional and country specific differences exist.

While the vast majority of the population can consume these foods safely, very small amounts of these foods can cause serious, and potentially life-threatening, reactions in some individuals. Within the allergic population, individuals vary greatly in their response patterns to any food allergen. An individual's sensitivity may change with time – for example, some individuals may become less sensitive or even 'grow out' of their allergy. Sensitivity may also increase due to an infection or due to uncontrolled asthma.

There is variation among allergenic foods in the amount required to cause an allergic reaction. The variation exists even between closely related foods such as peanut and soy. Allergenic foods may also vary in the severity of reactions they provoke in sensitised individuals. How much of a food is required to cause an allergic reaction and how severe the reaction is, are features that reflect the allergenic potency of the food (Bjőrkstén et al., 2008). Allergenic potency is an important element of the management of the food allergy both at the individual and the population levels.

Cross-reactivity occurs among food proteins, particularly structurally similar or biologically related proteins. The IgE antibodies specific to one protein may bind to a similar protein in a different food. However, clinical reactions due to cross-reactivity are uncommon. There is currently no cure for food allergy, and allergen avoidance is the only option available to allergic consumers.

While the majority of the population are at no risk of food allergy, food labels provide essential information to allergic consumers to correctly identify food products which contain allergens they need to avoid. Due to the significant risks associated with food allergens, rigorous regulatory measures are warranted. However, the unique nature of food allergy risk, including the risk from accidental exposure to allergens due to unintended presence in food, is a challenge to the food industry and regulators.

2.2 Framework for the assessment of new food allergens

2.2.1 International approach

As discussed above, a number of foods have been recognised as important new food allergens at the country/ region level in addition to the 'big eight'. These are: sesame in Australia and New Zealand, Canada and the EU; mustard in Canada and the EU; and celery, lupin and molluscs in the EU. These differences reflect population-specific factors such as diet and the reported incidence of allergic reactions in these regulatory jurisdictions.

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

As food consumption patterns in the community change and new foods and ingredients enter the food supply, new allergens are likely to emerge.

Criteria for adding foods to the list of common allergenic foods were previously developed by an *ad hoc* Panel on Food Allergens for the Codex Alimentarius Commission. The panel recommended that the addition of a food to the list of common allergenic foods should be based on medical evidence that the food causes systemic reactions with typical features of allergic reactions and, where available, prevalence data in children and adults in several countries (WHO, 2000). However, the Codex list of priority allergens remains unchanged. Canada has recently developed criteria for the addition of new allergens which include the scientific recommendations agreed by the Codex Alimentarius Commission; the allergenic potency of the food or food ingredient (Bjőrkstén et al., 2008), and the potential exposure to the food or food ingredient with specific consideration as to whether the food or food ingredient may become a hidden source of food allergens in pre-packaged food.

Also, the International Life Sciences Institute (ILSI) published a scientific paper proposing a revised set of criteria, including clinical considerations (diagnosis, potency of allergen, severity of reactions), population elements (prevalence, exposure) and modulating factors (food processing) (Björkstén et al., 2008; Løvik, 2009).

The purpose of the mandatory declaration list in the Food Standards Code is to prioritise the regulatory management of food allergens. Therefore, the guiding principle is that inclusion on the list should be determined by the public health significance of the food allergen of concern.

Since allergenicity is not an intrinsic, fully predictable characteristic of a food, premarket assessments such as those commonly used in toxicity assessments, are not applicable. Inevitably, scientific evaluations and any regulatory intervention will lag behind medical observations and reporting of allergic reactions in the community. This is particularly relevant for an emerging allergen where a period of time may lapse before clinical observations are disseminated and diagnostic testing is established. There is currently no systematic data collection on the frequency of allergic reactions to food in Australia and New Zealand.

Recent reports of severe reactions to lupin in Australia highlighted the need for a clear and transparent approach, including data requirements, to identify new allergens of importance in the context of food regulation. The approach is consistent with international criteria and relevant scientific information.

2.2.2 Data requirements to identify new allergens

FSANZ has identified the following data requirements to allow an evaluation of the population health significance of possible new allergens.

- 1. Evidence of cause-effect relationship, based upon positive DBPCFC.
- 2. Clinical reports of adverse reactions, with typical features of allergic reactions, following exposure to the food or its products.
- 3. Data on the prevalence and severity of allergic reactions to the food concerned in the Australian and New Zealand populations.
- 4. Information on and extent of use of the food and the range of products in the food supply in Australia and New Zealand.
- 5. Data on the allergenic potency of the food.
- 6. Where relevant, information on clinical cross reactivity with known allergens.

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

2.2.3 Sources of information

Data to support the evaluation of the public health significance of a new allergen is to be sourced ideally from the published literature. Where prevalence data are not available, information based on clinical records can be used to support the process of identifying food allergens of concern. In addition, FSANZ may seek direct input from allergy specialists and scientists with relevant expertise, as required.

2.3 Consideration of lupin as a new allergen

There is evidence that lupin is emerging as an allergen in Australia and lupin is increasingly used in food products in Australia. Here we provide a preliminary discussion and make a recommendation to further investigate the potential medical significance of lupin allergy.

2.3.1 Lupin allergy

Allergic reactions to lupin have been reported in the medical literature since 1994. More reports followed, mainly from Europe where lupin flour was increasingly used in food. The symptoms of lupin allergy are typical of severe Ig-E mediated allergic reactions and cases of lupin anaphylaxis have been reported by Matheu et al. (1999), Smith (2004), and Radcliffe et al. (2005). Lupin proteins show cross-reactivity *in vitro* with proteins from peanut and other legumes. The prevalence of lupin allergy is not known. Some peanut allergic individuals may also be allergic to lupin (Hefle et al., 1994; Moneret-Vautrin et al., 1999; Kim et al., 2007; Goggin et al., 2008; Shaw et al., 2008).

Lupin allergy was reported for the first time in Australia by Smith et al. (2004). The report, published in the Medical Journal of Australia, documented three cases of allergic reaction to lupin. The patients had reacted to food containing lupin flour, two requiring emergency care. None of the three patients was allergic to peanuts. The authors called for lupin to be included on the mandatory food allergy declaration.

FSANZ is aware that a few more patients have been diagnosed with allergy to lupin in Australia since 2004 (Dr William Smith, personal communications). To date, lupin allergy has not been reported in New Zealand.

Researchers in Australia sought to determine the clinical significance of lupin allergy among peanut sensitised individuals. The research aims to:

- Establish the prevalence of lupin allergy in peanut allergic individuals
- Identify lupin allergenic proteins
- Determine the relationship between lupin and peanut allergens

The research team is currently preparing the study for publication. FSANZ is communicating with the researchers to access the information as part of the risk assessment of lupin allergenicity.

2.3.2 Lupin in the food supply

Lupinus angustifolios, also known as Australian sweet lupin, is a major crop in Western Australia. Until recently, most of the Australian lupin crop was used for animal feed or exported to overseas markets. Now lupin is recognised for its high protein and fibre content as a valuable addition to the human food supply. Two other cultivated lupin species, *Lupinus albus* (white lupin) and *Lupinus luteus* (yellow lupin), are used widely in food in Europe.

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

Trials of the yellow lupin are also underway in Australia. Lupin is related to other legumes, including peanuts and soy (Government of Western Australia, 2008).

In recent years, the use of lupin flour in food products has increased in Australia. The high protein and dietary fibre and low fat content of lupin make it attractive for human nutrition. Lupin flour and lupin bran are now used in a range of packaged and unpackaged food products such as pasta, bread, and bakery products. In addition, the Australian food industry sees a strong potential in the development and use of lupin-derived ingredients with potential use in dairy substitutes, sausage fillings (including vegetarian sausages), emulsions for salad dressings, baby food and diet products and scent and taste transporters. Lupin ice cream has already been introduced in Germany (Drake, 2008).

Information on the extent to which lupin is currently used in the food supply in Australia and New Zealand is not readily available. To address this information gap, FSANZ developed a research project in collaboration with Ms Alison Woo supervised by Professor Ken Buckle at the UNSW. The research provides evidence that a number of lupin-containing food products, either manufactured in Australia or imported, are available to consumers in Australia. In addition, lupin flour is used by bakeries in a variety of products, including bread, muffins and cakes. In New Zealand, it appears that, at this stage, lupin-containing products are not widely available to consumers (Woo – UNSW, 2008; NZFSA, personal communications).

FSANZ considers that information available on lupin allergy warrants further consideration through a proposal. This would allow FSANZ to formalise the process including the involvement of allergy experts and the public in discussions. Some members of the food industry have indicated their willingness to support such a proposal and would support the inclusion of lupin in the list of allergens in the Code.

One issue in particular that requires further discussion with stakeholders is the crossreactivity between peanut and lupin, and the potential risk to peanut allergic consumers in Australia and New Zealand.

FSANZ has contacted a number of allergy specialists and scientists seeking their participation in a Scientific Advisory Group to discuss issues related to lupin allergy.

2.3.3 Conclusions

- Food allergy is a global issue that affects consumers, food manufacturers, health providers and regulators.
- The rigorous declaration requirements which apply to known presence of food allergens provide an effective risk management tool at the population level. These rigorous requirements are justified on the basis that such food allergens are of major public health significance.
- New food allergens may emerge that need to be considered for inclusion in the list for mandatory declaration. While the lists of food allergens may vary between countries, there is a need for an internationally consistent approach. Information requirements have been developed to underpin an evaluation of the significance of new allergens in a consistent and transparent manner.
- There is evidence that lupin is emerging as a food allergen in Australia. The significance of lupin allergy and cross reactivity with peanut needs to be evaluated by FSANZ.

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

- As information available from the published literature on food allergy in Australia and New Zealand is limited, FSANZ will seek evidence and advice from allergy experts.
- 2.3.4 Recommendations
- FSANZ to establish a Scientific Advisory Group on food allergy and intolerance for consultations on relevant matters.
- FSANZ to develop a Proposal to consider whether an amendment to the Code to include lupin is justified.

3 Label information

Consideration of this issue has been broken down into two components. The first component relates to the clarity of information presented on the food label and, in particular, whether the source of the allergenic ingredient should be declared on the label. For example, should 'milk' be declared as the source of the ingredient 'casein' on the label. The second component related to the usefulness and accuracy of 'may contain' and similar precautionary labelling statements which refer to the possible inadvertent presence of the allergenic substance in the product. A useful source of information for the review is the recently completed consumer survey on allergen labelling (FSANZ, 2009), which provides an insight into consumer views and behaviour in relation to allergen labelling.

3.1 Source of allergenic ingredient

3.1.1 Australia and New Zealand

Clause 4 of Standard 1.2.3 – Mandatory Warnings and Advisory Statements and Declarations of the Code refers to the mandatory declaration on food labels of certain substances in food. The Table to clause 4 lists those substances that must be declared. These are: cereals containing gluten and their products, namely, wheat, rye, barley, oats and spelt and their hybridised strains; crustacea and their products; egg and egg products; fish and fish products; milk and milk products; peanuts and soybeans and their products; added sulphites in concentrations of 10mg/kg or more; and tree nuts and sesame seeds and their products. Although not explicitly stated in the text to clause 4, the substances listed in the Table to clause 4 are major food allergens, likely to cause adverse and potentially severe, reactions in some consumers. Clause 4 specifies which substances 'and their products' must be declared on a food label. However, it does not regulate the terminology to be used to identify these allergenic foods and their products.

Clause 4 of Standard 1.2.4 – Labelling of Ingredients, includes additional conditions relating to the declaration of some of the substances identified in Standard 1.2.3. Where the cereal is wheat, rye, barley, oats or spelt or their hybridised strains, then the specific name of the cereal must be declared. Where the source of the vegetable oil is peanut, soy bean or sesame, the specific source name must be declared. The specific names of the crustacea and nut present in a product must also be declared.

As a result of the current regulations covering the declaration of the major food allergens, the source of the ingredient declared on the label may not always be clearly stated, for example, ovalbumin, which is a product derived from egg. In addition, current regulations do not adequately meet consumers' needs for information on certain ingredients that can be derived from a number of different sources, of which not all are allergenic.

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

An example is lecithin, which can potentially be derived from soy or rice, and maltodextrin, which can potentially be derived from wheat among other sources. In such circumstances, clearly stating the source of the ingredient may provide useful information regarding the substance to consumers who need to avoid the allergen in question in order to prevent life threatening adverse reactions. It may also help consumers avoid unnecessary restrictions in their food selection, where the source of the ingredient is non-allergenic.

3.1.2 International regulations

The Codex Alimentarius

The Codex General Standard for the Labelling of Pre-packaged Foods (CODEX STAN 1-1985) states that 'the following foods and ingredients are known to cause hypersensitivity and shall always be declared: cereals containing gluten; i.e., wheat, rye, barley, oats, spelt or their hybridized strains and products of these; crustacea and products of these; eggs and egg products; fish and fish products; peanuts, soybeans and products of these; milk and milk products (lactose included); tree nuts and nut products; and sulphite in concentrations of 10 mg/kg or more.' However, there is no prescriptive requirement for how to name the food source from which the allergenic ingredient is derived.

The European Union

The European Union (EU) directive (EU Directive 2003/89/EC amending 2000/13/EC) makes it mandatory for the food industry to list 12 potential food allergens on the product labels regardless of the quantity in the finished product. The regulations state: 'The list of allergenic substances should include those foodstuffs, ingredients and other substances recognised as causing hypersensitivity'. Again, there is no specific requirement as to the terminology to be used to declare the substance.

The United States of America

In the United States, the *Food Allergen Labelling and Consumer Protection Act 2004* (FALCPA) of the US Food and Drug Administration (USFDA) mandates manufacturer disclosure of the most common allergens (milk, egg, wheat, soy, peanut, tree nuts, fish and crustacean shellfish) in plain English, using the common or usual name, in the ingredient list or in a separate allergens summary statement. The name of the food source from which the allergenic substance is derived is required e.g. 'milk casein'. In addition, FALCPA mandates the disclosure of the type of tree nut, fish or crustacean shellfish.

A recent audit of manufactured products (Pieretti, 2009) for use of allergen labelling statements identified only a very small percentage of products with FALCPA violations involving the use of non-food source terms, for example, 'whey' without the term milk, 'durum flour' without the term 'wheat'.

From the results of this audit, it appears that regulating for the declaration of the source of allergen has been a successful means of ensuring that food manufacturers provide adequate information on the label about allergenic ingredients. Given the high level of compliance in the US (and given current labelling practices in Australia which indicate that manufacturers are already meeting these requirements, as discussed further on), results may also suggest that should such a regulatory approach be implemented by FSANZ, it may not pose undue difficulties for manufacturers to implement.

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

Pieretti (2009) identified several labelling ambiguities which may present areas of potential confusion for the individual with food allergy. One of the main issues, that has already been outlined in 3.1.1 above, involved the declaration of ingredients that may have allergenic or non-allergenic sources. Given that non-allergenic sources are not required to be qualified in Australia and New Zealand this requires a relatively sophisticated understanding of the labelling requirements by consumers.

3.1.3 Outcome of stakeholder consultation

In March 2008, FSANZ released an issues paper for targeted stakeholder consultation. The paper outlined the issues that FSANZ intended to cover in the review, sought comment on these and requested information to inform the review. Submissions were received from approximately 20 key stakeholders representing jurisdictions, the food industry, consumer support groups and health professionals. Responses to the issues paper revealed general support for the need for clarification of terms in the Code. In particular, there was support for the source of ingredients to be declared, with stakeholders proposing that this would involve the replacement of terms such as *ovalbumin* with *egg* and *casein/ whey* with *milk*. The comment was also made that they understood that the original intent of the mandatory declaration of allergens under clause 4 of Standard 1.2.3 was for common names to be used. However, the drafting of the current standard had left this aspect open to interpretation.

There was also support for the need to clarify the source of ingredients that may have been derived from alternative sources, not all of which are allergenic, for example lecithin (as previously mentioned) and thickener, (which can be derived from wheat, or from other non-allergenic sources such as maize).

3.1.4 Consumer research

Two surveys examining consumers' perspectives in relation to allergen labelling have been undertaken by FSANZ as part of the FSANZ Evaluation Strategy.

The first survey, a benchmark study conducted in 2003, collected baseline data on consumers' views and behaviours towards the then newly introduced food allergen labelling requirements (FSANZ, 2004). A follow-on survey was conducted in 2008, largely replicating the measures from the benchmark survey (FSANZ, 2009). The aim of the follow-on study was to provide an indication of the current situation as well as a comparison to practices in 2003 when the changes to allergen labelling provisions were only just being implemented.

The benchmark survey found that many people with food allergies, when presented with a list of substances, did not recognise all of the terms used to describe the allergenic substances. For example, a large percentage of those with a wheat allergy did not recognise that thickener, semolina, couscous, cornflour, starch, icing sugar mix, textured vegetable protein and maltodextrin could all potentially contain wheat.

The follow-on survey noted that the rate of recognition of many ingredients and products has increased in 2008 compared with 2003. However, a number of ingredients are poorly recognised when the source is not included. For example, among milk allergic individuals 81% identified lactose, 76% identified butterfat, 73% identified casein and 71% identified whey as words that indicated the presence of ingredients of concern to them. Although the risk to the consumer varies according to their sensitivity and the allergenic content of the ingredient, and therefore personal judgement and experience play a major role in decision making, clearly some consumers are unable to identify ingredients of concern.

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

The industry guideline on allergen labelling, discussed below, recommends the use of clear and easy to understand terms in association with the ingredient.

Overall, there were improvements in the area of label clarity in 2008 compared with 2003. However, results indicate potential risk to allergic consumers who do not recognise ingredients of concern. Less than half of the respondents agreed that it was easy to understand and use food labels.

In particular, respondents reported that the use of many or different names for the same ingredient was a problem for them, making it difficult to select appropriate food products and avoid the allergens of concern. This was reflected in their suggested improvements to labelling, where comments centred around the need to be more specific as to the types and source of ingredients such as vegetable oil, emulsifiers, thickeners etc. Similar issues were identified in a recent European study examining food allergic consumers' preferences for labelling practices. The study, which included 40 participants, reported that the ingredient list was considered incomplete and the information not sufficiently specific (Voordouw et al., 2009).

It should be noted that despite the call for further clarity and detail in the ingredient information provided on labels, there does not appear to be any evidence of this as a cause of allergic reactions. In response to an open-ended question, 5% of respondents reporting a serious reaction since the allergy was first identified said this was due to *unlabelled* or *incorrectly labelled* food. Consumer comments did not indicate any specific deficiencies in relation to the clarity of information as being a cause of a repeat allergic reaction. However in response to a separate question, lack of clarity of information about the allergenic ingredient was not reported as being a cause of a repeat allergic reaction.

3.1.5 Food industry initiatives

In 2005, the Allergen Bureau¹ was established as an industry funded resource providing information and tools to improve awareness and skills in relation to allergens in the food manufacturing environment. The Australian Food and Grocery Council (AFGC) published the 'Food industry guide to allergen management and labelling (revised edition)' in 2007, providing guidelines on the management of allergens in the food processing environment and recommended labelling formats (AFGC, 2007). The aim of the industry guide is to promote the declaration of allergen information on food labels in a clear and consistent manner to enable food allergic consumers and their carers to easily determine the suitability of particular foods. The guide recommends that:

- all allergen information should be grouped together to be easily identified and not hidden amongst other labelling information
- product description and representation should provide an accurate expectation of the product and should not be misleading
- allergens must be declared using plain English terms consistent with the Code
- the print size should be big enough to be easily read, preferably at a minimum 1.5mm with sans serif font, and the font colour should contrast distinctly from the background.

¹ The Allergen Bureau was established in 2005 as an initiative of the AFGC Allergen Forum to provide information, practical tools and contacts for the food industry to improve the management of food allergens and derived ingredients. Non-industry participants include food regulators, allergy experts and allergy support groups.

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

• the use of lower or upper case will depend on the overall presentation of labelling information.

The recommended labelling format consists of an ingredient list declaring allergenic ingredients and their derivatives in bold, an allergen summary statement, and a precautionary statement. The ingredient/ component should be qualified according to the allergenic foods listed in the Table to clause 4 of Standard 1.2.3, either in the ingredient list itself or in the allergen summary statement. This is to ensure that the allergenic ingredients are clear to the sensitive consumer, through use of the source name. Implementation of the guide by food manufacturers is voluntary.

3.1.6 Label monitoring surveys

Label survey information that gives an indication of the state of allergen labelling is useful to complement the information gathered in consumer surveys on how consumers are perceiving allergen labelling, its usefulness and limitations. Such information is available from various sources including label monitoring surveys conducted by FSANZ and the food industry.

3.1.7 FSANZ label monitoring surveys

Food label monitoring surveys have been undertaken by FSANZ since 2002. These surveys provide an indication of current allergen labelling practices, the results of which can complement the consumer information gathered.

Food label monitoring surveys were undertaken in 2002/2003 (Phase 1) and again in 2005/2006 (Phase 2). Surveys were conducted to assess how food manufacturers were managing key labelling requirements. In any one year of the survey, between 1200-1300 food labels were collected from 14 different food categories in Australia and New Zealand and assessed for consistency with the Code.

Phase 1 was undertaken during a period of transition to the new Code and shortly thereafter. Phase 2 was undertaken when changes to the allergen labelling provisions had been in full effect for several years. Each label was assessed against twelve key labelling elements, including allergen labelling.

In Phase 1, an assessment of allergen labelling covered legibility only. All labels assessed in Phase 1 were assessed as legible and therefore consistent with the requirements of the Code (FSANZ, 2004). In Phase 2, the methodology was altered to include an assessment of whether ingredients were accurately qualified, for example, flour qualified with the cereal type (FSANZ, 2008). In Phase 2, a small number of labels were assessed as inconsistent with this criterion, with the most common inconsistency being failure to qualify the cereal/flour with the cereal type.

The results of Phase 1 indicate that the most common method of declaring the presence of allergens was in the ingredient list, rather than elsewhere on the label, and using the common/source name rather than a technical term. This apparent trend continued in Phase 2, with virtually all labels declaring the presence of allergens in the ingredient list. Use of common/source names was again high.

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens 3.1.8 FSANZ allergen label monitoring survey

Information on the extent of application of the industry guide to allergen management by the food industry would be useful to complement information gathered by FSANZ through the food label monitoring surveys.

In 2009, FSANZ undertook a label monitoring survey focusing on allergen declaration. The survey analysed 182 labels containing allergen declarations, to assess allergen label information on products in Australia against the allergen labelling provisions in the Code as well as the labelling recommendations set out in the industry guide. As in Phase 2 of the label monitoring survey discussed above, (99%) of these products were assessed as consistent with the Code's Standards 1.2.3 and 1.2.4. Only two cases of allergen labelling were found to be inconsistent with the Code, due to failure to qualify the flour with the cereal type. Thirty-four percent of labels were assessed as consistent with all of the labelling recommendations set out in the industry guide.

As noted in previous surveys, the most common method of declaring the presence of allergens was in the ingredient list, rather than elsewhere on the label. In some cases the ingredient was declared, for example, 'casein', but in direct association with the source (e.g. 'milk casein' or 'casein (milk)'), or else the ingredient was declared in the ingredient list, with the source declared in a separate summary statement (e.g. 'this product contains milk').

Less than one in ten labels did not clearly state the source/ common name, either in the ingredient list or in a separate allergy statement. These labels included the terms 'cheese', 'cream' and 'butter' (instead of 'milk'), 'gluten', 'cereal/ flour' (instead of the specific cereal such as 'wheat'), 'nut' (instead of 'tree-nut' or 'peanut'), 'salmon' (instead of 'fish'), and 'shrimp' (instead of 'crustacea').

3.1.9 Allergen Bureau labelling review survey 2009

An allergen labelling survey of 340 packaged retail food products with allergen declarations was carried out by the Allergen Bureau in 2009. This survey followed on from an earlier survey of 213 labels also undertaken by the industry in 2005.

The aim of the second survey was to provide information on how allergen related information is currently being declared on food labels, compared to the recommended labelling formats set out in the industry guide (Allergen Bureau, 2009).

Reflecting the results of FSANZ's surveys, the most common method of declaring the presence of allergens was in the ingredient list, rather than in a summary statement or as a separate claim elsewhere on the label. As previously stated, the industry guide recommends that the ingredient/ component be qualified according to the allergenic foods listed in the Table to clause 4 of Standard 1.2.3. An assessment of this aspect would provide an indication of the extent of use of the source name (as opposed to ingredient names or technical names). This aspect was not measured directly, but the use of plain English terminology across the two surveys, was around 96% of labels that had allergens declared in the ingredient list. From these results, the authors contend that this aspect is being addressed adequately by the majority of food manufacturers surveyed.

Together with the results of the recent label monitoring surveys conducted by FSANZ, these results support the view that food manufacturers are making efforts to adhere to industry guidelines, in declaring the source of the ingredient, either in the ingredient list or in a separate allergen summary statement. As such, the need for added regulation in this area would not appear to be imperative.

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

3.2 Precautionary labelling

3.2.1 Allergen cross contact

The purpose of precautionary labelling is generally to alert food allergic consumers to the possible presence of an allergen in the product where the allergen was not intentionally added but may have occurred due to cross contact. The cross contact may result in significant or only trace amounts of an allergenic substance that are sporadically introduced to the food products. Cross contact may occur anywhere along the supply chain and/or the production process including the growing and harvesting of crops, storage and transport of food, or via processing equipment at the manufacturing plant.

Whilst the current allergen declaration requirements in the Code do not prohibit the use of precautionary statements such as 'may contain...', the Code does not include specific provisions for food labelling in relation to cross contact allergens. To provide additional information to consumers on the possible presence of allergens due to cross-contact food manufacturers started using a variety of precautionary statements such as: 'may contain...'

'may contain traces of ... '

'made in the same premises as products containing...' 'made on the same equipment as products containing...'

Allergic consumers and public health professionals have criticised the food industry for inconsistent and an apparent 'blanket approach' to precautionary allergen labelling. Data from consumer surveys indicate that there are a significant percentage of allergic consumers who do not always heed the precautionary statement and therefore may be taking risks by choosing to consume these products.

3.2.2 International regulations

FSANZ is aware that other food regulators are also considering the issue of precautionary labelling.

The Japanese Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare is the only known agency that, under its Ministerial Ordinance on the Food Sanitation Law Enforcement Regulations, currently forbids the use of 'may contain' labelling. However, statements such as 'made on the same equipment as products containing...' are deemed acceptable for use.

Precautionary labelling is not currently regulated in the EU and the USA. The Canadian government (Health Canada) is in the process of reviewing its policy on the use of precautionary statements for food allergens. The policy review will focus on identifying specific statements that industry will be allowed to use on labels, as well as conditions that must be met before they are allowed to use these statements.

In August 2008, the USFDA held a public hearing on the use of precautionary labelling of allergens in foods, with the aim of developing a long-term strategy to support manufacturers in using precautionary labelling that is truthful and not misleading, conveys a clear and uniform message, and adequately informs food-allergic consumers and their caregivers. The public hearing was a first step in collecting information on how manufacturers are currently using precautionary labelling, how consumers interpret the different precautionary statements and their perceived usefulness, and what wording is likely to be most effective in communicating to consumers the likelihood that an allergen may be present in the food. The outcomes of the public hearing will support the USFDA in its consideration of various government and industry approaches to develop its precautionary labelling guidelines.

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

There is no information available in relation to the timelines of the USFDA's development of precautionary labelling guidelines.

3.2.3 Outcome of stakeholder consultation

Responses to the issues paper released by FSANZ in March 2008 for targeted stakeholder consultation indicated that precautionary labelling and, in particular, the plethora of various statements currently being used, was an area of concern. Consumers may not be able to evaluate the actual risk through these statements alone, and could misinterpret the potential harm that the food in question may cause.

There was support for voluntary, industry based initiatives in this area (see section on *Food industry initiatives* below), and the comment was made that FSANZ could participate and support the further development of these industry based strategies rather than seek to achieve similar outcomes though mandatory regulation.

3.2.4 Food industry initiatives

The industry guide specifically addresses cross contact allergens through the Voluntary Incidental Trace Allergen Labelling (VITAL) system. VITAL, launched in June 2007, aims to provide a risk-based approach for food manufacturers to use in assessing the impact of cross contact allergens and to guide the use of appropriate allergen advisory labelling (AFGC, 2007). The Allergen Bureau continues to further develop VITAL and provide training to food manufacturers on its application.

VITAL uses a decision tree and action level grid, which identifies three action levels, to determine the need for precautionary labelling. The VITAL action levels are:

- Action Level 1 Green Zone precautionary labelling is not required for the allergen under evaluation.
- Action Level 2 Yellow Zone precautionary labelling is required for the allergen under evaluation, using the recommended precautionary statement 'may be present: xxx' where 'xxx' lists each of the cross contact allergens present at VITAL action level
 The precautionary statement 'may be present' is to be used only in conjunction with VITAL.
- Action Level 3 Red Zone significant levels of the allergen are likely to be present in the food; therefore, listing the allergen in the ingredient list is required.

The VITAL Action Levels are based on the principle that there is a lower limit of allergenic food which triggers an allergic reaction. The VITAL levels use currently available information, from the published literature, on the lowest observed adverse effect levels (LOAELS). Research is continuing, mainly in Europe, to improve the quality and quantity of data in this area of clinical testing for the purpose of establishing threshold levels for allergenic foods. The VITAL system is to be periodically reviewed to ensure it remains up to date, with the first review currently underway.

The Allergen Bureau has also developed a product information form (PIF) for use by companies to collect information about the origins of ingredients, including their composition and the presence of allergens, amongst other information. The allergen information contained in the PIF can be incorporated into the VITAL decision tree to assist in determining the appropriate VITAL action level.

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

The Allergen Bureau provides training on the use of the VITAL system and PIF to the food industry. FSANZ, through its participation in meetings and conferences, remains aware of industry efforts and progress in this area. The New Zealand Food and Grocery Council (NZFGC) endorses industry initiatives implemented by the AFGC in Australia regarding the management of allergens in the food processing environment, and makes the 'Food industry guide to allergen management and labelling' (AFGC, 2007) available via its website.

3.2.5 Consumer research

Consumer research (2003 and 2008) collected data on consumers' views and behaviours towards food allergen labelling requirements, including the use of precautionary labelling statements. Both surveys indicated that the extensive use of precautionary labelling presents a difficulty to allergic consumers and their carers. A main concern was that precautionary statements were overused, possibly by manufacturers 'when in doubt'. The overuse of precautionary statements may cause allergic consumers to unnecessarily restrict their food choices, and undermines the impact of the statement. Studies have shown that food allergic consumers may ignore product precautionary statements as a result of an increase in use of such statements (Hefle et al., 2007; Lemon-Mule *et al.*' 2007). A further concern was that due to the ambiguous wording of many precautionary statements such as 'may contain...', such statements carry with them a level of uncertainty such that consumers cannot be assured one way or the other about the presence of the allergen.

The most recent consumer research (FSANZ, 2009) also indicated that consumer understanding and behaviour in response to precautionary labelling varied widely depending on the statement. Questionnaire respondents were presented with the following precautionary statements:

'may contain traces of...' 'made in the same premises as...' 'made on the same equipment as...' 'may be present'

The final statement 'may be present' was not included in the original benchmark survey questionnaire, but was added to the follow-on survey questionnaire following its introduction via the industry based initiative VITAL.

For all four statements, between one third and one half of respondents considered them to be 'not very useful'. These results represented an improvement since 2003, where over one half of respondents considered the first two statements to be 'not very useful'. In both surveys, the statement 'made on the same equipment as...' was considered the most useful, with 46% and 34% of respondents considering this statement to be very useful in 2003 and 2008, respectively.

In terms of avoidance, in both surveys, most respondents would either always avoid or sometimes avoid products featuring these statements. The likelihood of always avoiding the product varied somewhat, depending on the statement type, with 66% and 47% of respondents always avoiding a product labelled with 'made on the same equipment as...' according to the 2003 and 2008 surveys, respectively.

The highest level of avoidance occurred in response to the precautionary statement 'may be present' which is recommended in the AFGC Guideline (AFGC, 2007). Sixty percent of respondents reported always avoiding a product labelled with 'may be present'. The statement 'may be present' is recommended in the AFGC Guideline in conjunction with the application of the VITAL system.

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

This is an interesting result given the recent introduction of VITAL and this particular statement. This result appears to be a spontaneous reaction by consumers to the wording of the statement and may not relate to the level of consumer awareness of the VITAL system that underpins the use of the 'may be present' statement. The survey did not provide respondents with any information regarding the VITAL system, nor was any prior knowledge and awareness of this system among respondents assumed. However, this is a promising start as it indicates that the choice of wording of the statement itself appears to have an instinctive effect on consumers compelling them to avoid the product.

In relation to the various precautionary statements, it appears that consumers are assigning differential levels of risk to differently worded precautionary statements, in the absence of further information. The statement 'made on the same equipment as...' was considered the most useful, possibly because it is less ambiguous than the other statements evaluated, and it describes an actual processing step where cross contact with allergens may occur. However, allergic consumers are less likely to avoid products with this statement than products with 'may be present' statement.

3.2.6 Label monitoring surveys

FSANZ label monitoring surveys

Label monitoring surveys have been commissioned by FSANZ since 2002 to assess how food manufacturers are managing key labelling requirements set out in the Code. Correct labelling is a key objective of the *Food Standards Australia New Zealand Act 1991* to ensure consumers have adequate information to help them make informed choices.

The results of these surveys have assisted FSANZ in assessing the effectiveness of current labelling regulatory measures and also provide evidence to inform future decisions on labelling laws, as part of the standards development process.

Food label monitoring surveys undertaken by FSANZ in 2002/2003 (Phase 1) and 2005/2006 (Phase 2) examined the use of precautionary labelling statements as part of allergen labelling requirements.

A plethora of statements was reported, with the most common statement being 'may contain traces of...'. Other commonly used statements included 'may contain X traces', 'this product may contain traces of...', 'may contain...', and 'manufactured on equipment that also produces products containing...'. Analysis of the most recent (Phase 2, 2005/2006) indicates that precautionary labelling statements were present on 28% of labels assessed. The table below provides a breakdown of the different wordings used for precautionary statements.

Percentage of labels	Wording of Precautionary Statements
59%	' May Contain Traces'
7%	'May Contain' (Note the word traces is not used)
29%	'Made/manufactured in equipment/factory/facility that also packs/comes into contact with'
5%	Other

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

It should be noted that the Phase 2 survey was undertaken in 2005-2006, prior to the launch of the food industry guidance on precautionary labelling.

FSANZ allergen label monitoring survey

The allergen label monitoring survey undertaken in 2009 examined the use of precautionary labelling statements against the labelling recommendations set out in the industry guide. Precautionary labelling statements were present in 48% of labels (88 of 182 labels) collected and covered all of the major food allergens, noting that in this survey, labels were selected on the basis of there being either an allergen declared in the ingredient list; an allergen summary statement; or a precautionary statement.

Thirty-five different precautionary statements were recorded, representing variations of the statements given in the table below.

Percentage of	Wording of Precautionary Statements
labels	
41%	'may contain traces of'
15%	'may be present'
13%	'made/manufactured on equipment/machinery that also processes'
9%	'made in a facility/plant that also processes products with/containing'
9%	'may contain'
13%	other

Note that the industry recommended wording 'may be present' was used on 15% of labels with precautionary statements.

Allergen Bureau labelling review survey 2009

The labelling review survey undertaken by the Allergen Bureau in 2009 examined allergen related information on 340 packaged food products. Results were similar to those obtained in the FSANZ mini allergen label monitoring survey also conducted in 2009. In this survey, precautionary labelling statements were present on 47% of sampled products. Thirty-four different precautionary statements were recorded, with the most frequently used precautionary statements shown in the table below.

Percentage of	Wording of Precautionary Statements
labels	
38%	'may contain traces of'
7%	'may be present'
22%	'manufactured/made on equipment/production line that also processes'
6%	'may contain'
1%	'contains traces of'
26%	other

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

The industry recommended precautionary statement 'may be present' was used on 7% of labels with precautionary statements.

In summary, the results of label monitoring surveys examining the use of precautionary labelling statements indicate that the use of a broad range of statements continues. At this time, uptake of the recommended wording 'may be present', appears to be limited. This is understandable as the management of allergens by food manufacturers to reduce the need for precautionary labelling is a complex task and the industry initiative is still at an early stage of implementation.

The VITAL system involves a series of technical steps including assessment of the likely sources of allergens from raw materials and the processing environment, evaluation of the amount of allergen present, determining the ability to reduce the allergenic material from all contributing sources as well as ongoing monitoring and verification. The Allergen Bureau is committed to improving precautionary labelling practices across the industry. The Allergen Bureau has made recommendations for future work to increase the number of food manufacturers following the industry guide.

While this voluntary system is underway in Australia and New Zealand, there remains a gap with regards to imported foods, where the same or equivalent measures are not adopted by the country of export.

3.3.1 Conclusions

- The use of clear terminology and easily understood names for ingredients assists allergic consumers in recognising products they need to avoid.
- Despite improvement in consumers' ability to recognise ingredients of concern where the source allergen is not declared by name, a percentage of allergic consumers fail to do so. However, data from the label monitoring surveys indicate that declaration of the source of allergenic ingredients is widely practiced by the food industry on a voluntary basis, as recommended by the peak industry body the AFGC and endorsed by the NZFGC.
- In general, regulatory requirements and additional voluntary declarations provide adequate information to allergic consumers to assist them in identifying ingredients of concern. Based on the consumer survey of 2009, 5% of respondents reported they have suffered an allergic reaction due to unlabelled or incorrectly labelled food.
- Allergic consumers and their carers have an expectation that precautionary labelling should be truthful and not misleading, and provide accurate, clear and consistent information about the potential presence of food allergens.
- FSANZ recognises that the potential for cross contact allergens is inherent to the food production and processing environment. A desirable outcome is to improve the precautionary labelling such that it maximises food choices for allergic consumers without compromising safety.
- Precautionary labelling is recognised internationally as a difficult area to regulate. The science needed to answer relevant questions and to underpin decisions, such as allergen thresholds and the reliability of detection methods, is not available or is incomplete. Research is continuing to improve the evidence base and to establish robust risk assessment methodology in this area.

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

- The food industry is committed to improving the management of food allergens along the supply chain and in the manufacturing environment. A voluntary approach to precautionary labelling is endorsed by industry peak bodies in Australia and New Zealand.
- The initiative by the food industry to improve the management of cross contact allergens and the use of precautionary labelling is currently underway. FSANZ recognises the commitment by the food industry to improving the use of precautionary labelling through the development and adoption of strategies to minimise cross contact. The adoption and consistent application of these tools has the potential to address the issue of precautionary labelling without the requirement for mandatory regulation in this area.
- The effectiveness of the voluntary system could be enhanced further by information programs for consumers on the correct use and meaning of the recommended precautionary labelling statement
- While the application of the VITAL system is expected to improve the use of precautionary labelling for food products made in Australia and New Zealand, a gap remains with regards to imported foods, where similar voluntary measures are not adopted by the country of export.

3.3.2 Recommendations

- FSANZ to continue working with industry to support a voluntary system to improve the use of precautionary labelling through management of allergen cross contact.
- In collaboration with the food industry, FSANZ to put in place a label monitoring
 program specifically designed to track improvements in allergen labelling practices
 with a particular focus on 'source' and precautionary labelling. The data gained
 would allow FSANZ to track the effectiveness of voluntary practices and would assist
 the industry in achieving its goal to provide accurate, useful information to allergic
 consumers.
- FSANZ will consider the outcomes of reviews currently underway by overseas regulatory authorities on precautionary labelling.

4 Foods Exempt from Bearing a Label

It is recognised that many of the allergic reactions that occur in the population are attributed to unlabelled food eaten outside the home (Bock et al., 2001; Anaphylaxis Australia,2008; Allergy UK, 2009), such as in restaurants and cafes. FSANZ was aware of a number of allergy support groups and enforcement agencies that provide allergy education and support for the food service sector. As part of this review FSANZ undertook an evaluation of the adequacy of the current regulatory requirements relevant to food exempt from bearing a label, in addition to non-regulatory measures, in meeting the needs of food suppliers and food allergy sufferers.

As part of the targeted consultation process, FSANZ sought stakeholder views on the adequacy of current mandatory declaration requirements. Also sought were suggestions on how food suppliers could better communicate allergen information to consumers.

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

FSANZ also sought information on non-regulatory initiatives aimed at reducing the incidence of allergy caused by food purchased and/or consumed in food service establishments.

Currently, Standard 1.2.1 – Application of Labelling and Other Information Requirements of the Code, requires that foods for retail sale that are exempt from bearing a label² must comply with the specific allergen information requirements as set out in clause 4 of Standard 1.2.3. Clause 4 of Standard 1.2.3 mandates that where the food is exempt from bearing a label, food allergens when present as an ingredient, an ingredient of a compound ingredient, a food additive, or a processing aid must be declared on or in connection with the display of food; or declared to the purchaser upon request.

In responding to the question on the adequacy of the mandatory requirements seven stakeholders indicated that they were satisfied with the current requirements (Allergen Bureau, Allergy Unit Adelaide, Confectionary Manufacturers of Australasia Limited, Dept of Health WA, Environ Health Office Qld, Manufactured Food Database, NZFSA) and three (Dietitians Association of Australia, Allergy New Zealand, Anaphylaxis Australia) indicated that they were not satisfied.

The stakeholders who were not satisfied with the current requirements in the Code were of the view that:

- 1. there is limited evidence to suggest that this sector has an adequate understanding of their obligations in relation to the Code
- 2. the current exemptions for food for catering purposes allows for the possibility that staff in retail premises do not have sufficient information regarding the allergen content of the food they are preparing.
- 3. the risk of cross contamination is not addressed in the Code; nor is there clarity around the time frame within which allergy information should be declared following a request from the purchaser.

In general, stakeholder responses indicated that there were several groups involved in providing resources or implementing new initiatives to enhance the knowledge of the staff in the food service sector in relation to allergens. Two stakeholders also indicated the importance of getting Restaurant and Catering Australia and Restaurant Association of New Zealand to be part of any educational activity FSANZ may consider. Overall there was an indication of the need for more effective means of communicating regulatory obligations and the establishment of further education and training for staff at all levels in this sector.

Subsequent to the targeted stakeholder consultation, FSANZ gathered information on the educational initiatives conducted by Anaphylaxis Australia, Allergy New Zealand, the Allergen Bureau and the Jurisdictions responsible for enforcing the Code in Australia and New Zealand. The consultation included an assessment of the communication methods used to inform local enforcement bodies and food businesses on the regulatory requirements for allergens. This work indicated that Anaphylaxis Australia, Allergy New Zealand, and the Allergen Bureau have completed several educational activities in this area and are also progressing new initiatives.

In relation to the activity of jurisdictions there were guidelines and policies established by most jurisdictions for the management of anaphylaxis in the school setting. Some Jurisdictions also offered allergen management training support specific to school settings.

² For example unlabelled delicatessen food and food sold at restaurants.

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

However in overall terms only some jurisdictions were proactive in establishing initiatives to communicate the regulatory obligations and enhance the knowledge of workers in the food service sector. For example Department of Human Services Victoria and the New South Wales Food Authority have initiated pilot projects for training hospitality staff about food allergies and intolerances and NZFSA has included the training of staff in relation to allergens as part of the implementation of requirements for food businesses to have Food Control Plans.

FSANZ is not aware of any quantitative data on the number of cases of anaphylaxis related to non-compliance of the Code or non-disclosure of specific information as required by the Code. Based on the information currently available, it is FSANZ's view that the current regulatory measures are adequate to manage the food allergy risks from food exempt from bearing a label. However, there is a need for establishing more effective means of communicating these regulatory obligations and implementing initiatives to enhance the allergen management knowledge of workers in the food service sector. FSANZ considers the jurisdictions are best placed to communicate the regulatory obligation and provide access to educational initiatives and we would be pleased to work with jurisdictions in facilitating this process as required. It is recommended that these views be presented to the Implementation Sub Committee(ISC) for their consideration.

4.1.1 Conclusions

- Many of the allergic reactions that occur in the population are attributed to unlabelled food eaten outside the home, such as in restaurants and cafes.
- The majority of the stakeholders who were consulted are satisfied with the current allergen related mandatory requirements in the Code specific to foods exempt from labelling.
- There are several groups involved in providing resources or implementing new initiatives to enhance the knowledge of the staff in the food service sector in relation to allergens. However overall there is an indication of the need for more effective means of communicating regulatory obligations and the establishment of further education and training for staff at all levels in this sector.
- In relation to the educational initiatives, Anaphylaxis Australia and Allergy New Zealand have completed several educational activities in this area and are also progressing new initiatives.
- Only some jurisdictions are proactively establishing initiatives to communicate the regulatory obligations and enhance the knowledge of workers in the food service sector.
- FSANZ is not aware of any quantitative data on the number of cases of anaphylaxis related to non-compliance of the Code or non-disclosure of specific information as required by the Code.
- It is FSANZ's view that the current regulatory measures are adequate to manage the food allergy risks from foods exempt from bearing a label. However, there is a need for establishing more effective means of communicating these regulatory obligations and implementing initiatives to enhance the allergen management knowledge of workers in the food service sector.

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

4.1.2 Recommendation

• With respect to allergen declarations in the food service sector, it is recommended that the Implementation Sub Committee be asked to consider the communication of regulatory obligations to food businesses and to provide access to educational initiatives, with FSANZ assistance as required.

5 Labelling requirements for the current list of allergens

The current list of allergens in the Code was developed in the late 1990s based on information available at the time. Since then, scientific and clinical research in the area of food allergy has intensified. FSANZ, in consultation with stakeholders, has identified a number of issues relating to the current requirements which could benefit from the research outcomes. These issues are: identifying tree nuts of clinical significance in the context of allergy; evaluating the term 'fish' as defined in the code and its usefulness to stakeholders; the distinction between wheat allergy and gluten-related adverse reactions.

5.1 Collective term 'tree nuts'

Table to clause 4 of Standard 1.2.3 requires the declaration of tree nuts but does not specify the tree nuts known to be significant allergens in Australia and New Zealand. Schedule 4 of Standard 1.4.2, includes a list of sixteen '**tree nuts**' These are: almonds; beech nuts; Brazil nuts; cashew nuts; chestnuts; coconut³; hazelnuts; hickory nuts; Japanese horse-chestnut; macadamia nuts; pecan; pine nuts; pili nuts; pistachio nuts; sapucaia nut; and walnuts. Standard 1.2.4 – Labelling of ingredients – requires the specific name of the nut must be declared.

FSANZ's stakeholders, including consumers and food manufacturers have frequently sought clarification on the specific tree nuts that are allergenic and therefore, subject to the mandatory declaration requirements of Standard 1.2.3.

5.1.1 Tree nut allergy

Tree nuts have been reported in the medical literature to cause severe allergic reactions in children and adults. Hill et al. (1997) estimated the prevalence of tree nut allergy in Australian children to be 0.76%. Based on studies by Sicherer et al. (1999; 2003 and 2010), the prevalence of childhood tree nut allergy in the US has increased significantly in the past decade. Data from three telephone surveys conducted over a ten-year period estimates the prevalence as 0.2% in 1997, 0.5% in 2002 and 1.1% in 2008. In Canada, the prevalence of probable allergy to tree nuts was estimated to be 1.14% (Ben-Shoshan et al., 2010).

Tree nuts are among the most frequently implicated food in anaphylaxis (Sampson, 2000). In the United Kingdom, 15 out of the 37 food-induced fatalities recorded from 1992 to 2000, were due to tree nuts (Pumphrey, 2000). A report on fatalities due to anaphylactic reactions to food in the USA identified tree nuts as the cause in 27% of cases (Bock et al., 2001). In Australia, four cases of fatal anaphylaxis due to tree nuts were reported in 1998-1999 in a single adult emergency department in Brisbane, Queensland (Brown and McKinnon, 2001).

³ Coconut is currently excluded from mandatory declaration requirements in Standard 1.2.3 of the Australia New Zealand Food Standards Code.

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

Tree nut allergies are commonly reported to almond, Brazil nut, cashew nut, hazelnut, walnut, pecan nut and pistachio nut; and less commonly to macadamia nut, pine nut, coconut and chestnut (Goetz et al., 2005). Regional variations exist with regards to the specific nut most commonly implicated in severe allergic reactions, probably reflecting local consumption patterns as well as other environmental factors such as exposure to pollen allergens. Cashews were most commonly involved in severe non-fatal food allergic reactions reported in the UK and Ireland during 1998–2000 (Macdougall et al., 2001).

In Norway, hazelnut appears to be the most common trigger of allergic reactions to tree nut (Løvik et al., 2004). A retrospective review of 213 peanut or tree nut allergic children in Australia revealed that anaphylaxis to cashew nut was more common than to peanut (Davoren and Peake, 2005). Australian data on childhood allergies to almond, Brazil nut, cashew, hazelnut, and walnut, found the estimated prevalence for cashew nut to be the highest at 0.33% (Hill et al., 1997).

5.1.2 Tree nut allergens

Most of the major allergens identified in tree nuts are seed storage proteins, particularly the 2S albumins and the 7S, 11S and 12S globulins. The 2S albumins are a group of storage proteins present in many dicotyledonous plants. Several major allergens from tree nuts including Brazil nut, walnut, pecan and cashew nuts have been identified as 2S albumins (Pastorello et al., 1998;Tueber et al., 2002; Breiteneder and Radauer, 2004; Robotham et al., 2005; Moreno and Clemente 2008).

The 2S albumins share the conserved disulphide structure common to all members of the prolamin superfamily. However, the IgE-binding sites on these proteins contain hypervariable loop regions that adopt a variety of conformations which may explain the lack of IgE cross-reactivity between the 2S albumins from various plant species (Mills et al., 2004; Barre et al., 2005). Structural homology between the 2S albumin from pecan nut and walnut was observed by Barre et al. (2005) suggests a molecular basis for IgE-binding cross-reactivity between closely related tree nuts.

The 7S and 11S globulins, also known as vicilins and legumins, are the most wide-spread group of seed storage proteins and are present in mono and dicotyledonous plants including nuts and seeds. Recent studies have confirmed the allergenic nature of the 7S globulin of walnut and cashew nut (Mills et al., 2004); as well as in coconut (Benito et al., 2007). The 11S globulins in almond, cashew and hazelnut have been shown to be allergenic (Beyer et al., 2002; Wang et al., 2003; Mills et al., 2004).

The lipid transfer proteins (LTPs) are polypeptides with a molecular weight of approximately 10 kDa that belong to a family of structurally highly conserved proteins. LTPs are recognised as panallergens in a number of plant species including from hazelnut and walnut (Asero et al., 2000). Environmental factors, such as respiratory sensitisation to pollen from the local flora, may influence the relative significance of certain tree nuts. For example, severe hazelnut allergy is linked to sensitisation to LTP and is common in areas without birch pollen, while the milder form of hazelnut allergy in birch-endemic areas is usually due to cross-reactivity with birch pollen (Pastorello et al., 2002; Flinterman et al., 2008).

Anaphylaxis due to macadamia nut ingestion was first reported in Australia (Sutherland et al., 1999). The patient had a history of infantile eczema and seasonal allergic rhinitis but no history of nut allergy. The authors reported that a 17 kDa protein was serologically cross-reactive with hazelnut. Cases of severe reactions to macadamia nut have been reported recently in Europe, possibly due to the increasing consumption (De Knop et al., 2010).

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

There have been several reports of allergic and anaphylactic reactions to pine nut but relatively little is published regarding allergenic proteins. IgE-reactive proteins with molecular weights of 17, 50 and 66–68 kDa have been reported (Roux et al., 2003).

Severe and anaphylactic reactions to coconut have been reported (Tueber et al., 1999; Rosado et al., 2002; Roux et al., 2003). However, the literature suggests that reactions to coconut are relatively rare compared with other tree nuts (ASCIA, 2010a). A 7S globulin has been identified as an allergen (Benito et al., 2007).

Chestnut is the third most-prevalent food allergen among both adult and paediatric allergy patients in Korea (Lee, 2004). In Asia, Southern Europe and Turkey, chestnuts have been part of the staple diet and a major source of complex carbohydrate for centuries. Chestnut consumption in Australia and New Zealand is limited and allergic reactions to chestnut have not been reported. Two allergens, Cas s 5 and Cas s 8, from chestnut have been described and cloned. Cas s 5 contains an N-terminal domain with homology to the hevein-like domain, the panallergen associated with latex-fruit syndrome. Cas s 8, is a member of another panallergen family, the LTPs (Roux et al., 2003).

5.1.3 Cross-reactivity among tree nuts

Serologic cross-reactivity among tree nuts was studied by Goetz et al. (2005). Walnut, pecan, and hazelnut form a group of strongly cross-reactive tree nuts. Hazelnut, cashew, Brazil nut, pistachio, and almond form a group of moderately cross-reactive tree nuts. Cross-reactivity between these groups is less pronounced (notably limited cross-reactivity between walnut or pecan nut and Brazil nut). The strongest cross-reactivities among tree nuts appear to follow botanical family groups; i.e. walnut and pecan in the family *Juglandaceae*; and cashew and pistachio in the family *Anacardiaceae*.

5.1.4 International regulations

In Europe, the following tree nuts have been identified as important allergens: almonds, hazelnuts, walnuts, cashews, pecan nuts, Brazil nuts, pistachio nuts, macadamia nut and Queensland nuts. Coconuts, chestnuts and pine nuts are not included on the list.

In Canada, the following tree nuts are included in the list of priority food allergens: almonds, Brazil nuts, cashews, hazelnuts, macadamia nuts, pecans, pine nuts, pistachios and walnuts. Coconut and chestnut are not included on the list.

5.1.5 Conclusions

- A significant volume of literature on tree nut allergy has become available since the mid 1990s, when the Australian and New Zealand allergen regulations were being developed. This information more clearly identifies the specific tree nuts involved in the majority of allergic reactions.
- Tree nuts most commonly implicated in allergic reactions are: almonds, Brazil nut, cashew, hazelnut, macadamia nut, pecan nut, walnut, pistachio nut and pine nut. Coconut and chestnut appear to be less frequently associated with tree nut allergy.
- In line with the European and Canadian approach, a list identifying those tree nuts that are most relevant to food allergy in Australia and New Zealand will improve the clarity of the mandatory requirements.

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

5.1.6 Recommendation

• FSANZ to consult with the Food Allergy and Intolerance Scientific Advisory Group on the development of a list of the tree nuts that are considered important allergens, and consider options for defining the term tree nuts in the context of allergen declaration.

5.2 Collective term: 'fish'

The current list of substances subject to mandatory declaration requirements (clause 4 of Standard 1.2.3 – Mandatory declaration of certain substances in food) includes **fish** and **crustacea**. The term **'fish**' is defined in the Code⁴ to mean aquatic vertebrates and invertebrates including shellfish. Based on this definition, the term **fish** in Standard 1.2.3 is interpreted to include finfish and shellfish (i.e. crustaceans and molluscs). However, Standard 1.2.3 is inconsistent in that it requires crustacea to be declared separately from fish, but does not specify the declaration of molluscs. Also, clause 4 of Standard 1.2.4 sets out the conditions for the use of generic names including **'fish**' requiring crustacea to be declared by their specific name in the list of ingredients, but does not have specific provisions for finfish or molluscs. Consumer and industry stakeholders have raised concerns with FSANZ regarding the inconsistency and lack of clarity in relation to the declaration of molluscs.

The purpose of allergen declaration is to alert allergic consumers to the presence of food or food groups which they need to avoid. The term '**fish**' as defined in the Code includes the three main groups of aquatic animals commonly consumed as food, i.e, finfish, crustacea and molluscs. These three food groups are also collectively referred to as '**seafood**'⁵. In the context of allergen declaration, such generic terms do not provide adequate information to allergic consumers to identify the specific food or food group of concern to them. This is particularly the case for food groups which represent different allergens; i.e., where there are likely to be consumers who need to avoid one food group (such as crustaceans or molluscs), but not another (such as finfish). Therefore, the relevant information to consider is whether finfish, crustaceans and molluscs represent allergenically distinct groups.

Seafood is an important source of human nutrition in many countries around the world. The three main groups in this food category, i.e. finfish, crustacea and molluscs, cause severe allergic reactions, including anaphylaxis. Most information on the prevalence and incidence of severe reactions to seafood is based on studies on patient materials and selected groups (Sampson, 2000; Sicherer et al., 2004;Taylor, 2008). Only a few population-based epidemiological studies are available in the literature. Two such studies from the USA estimated the prevalence of seafood allergy in adults to be between1.3% and 2.8% (Sicherer et al., 2004; Vierk et al. 2007).

The term 'shellfish' is commonly used to refer to a diverse group of species of crustaceans and/ or molluscs representing the two Phyla – Arthropoda and Mollusca. Crustaceans, a Class within Arthropoda, include prawn, crab, lobster, crayfish and barnacles. The Mollusca Phylum includes abalone, oyster, mussel, scallop, squid and octopus.

⁴ Standard 2.2.3 – Fish and Fish Products:' in this Code–**fish** means any of the cold-blooded aquatic vertebrates and aquatic invertebrates including shellfish, but does not include amphibians and reptiles'.

⁵ Standard 4.2.1 (Australian only standard) – **seafood** means all aquatic vertebrates and aquatic invertebrates intended for human consumption, but excludes amphibians, mammals, reptiles, and aquatic plants.

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

Shellfish allergy is an important cause of food induced anaphylaxis around the world for both children and adults (Kandyil and Davis, 2009). Studies from Europe and the USA estimate that shellfish allergy affects around 2% of the population, four times higher than the estimated prevalence of allergy to finfish (Rona et al. 2007, Sicherer et al., 2004, Vierk et al. 2007). Ben-Shoshan et al., 2010) reported that the prevalence of physician-confirmed shellfish allergy to be 0.73% in the Canadian population. In Australia, 5.9% of households participating in an internet survey perceived that at least one family member has shellfish allergy (Allen et al., 2009).

The following is a summary of the scientific and clinical information available on the allergenicity and cross-reactivity of finfish, crustaceans and molluscs.

5.2.1 Allergy to finfish

Allergy to finfish is estimated to affect 0.4% of the USA population (Sicherer et al., 2004; Vierk et al. 2007). A similar estimate was reported in the European population (Rona et al., 2007). In Canada, the prevalence of physician-confirmed fish allergy was reported to be 0.1% (Ben-Shoshan et al., 2010). Based on an internet questionnaire, the prevalence of self-reported perceived allergy to fish in Australia was 2.5% of households surveyed (Allen et al., 2009).

The majority of fish-allergic individuals are sensitised to parvalbumins, a subfamily of closely related 12 kDa calcium-binding proteins present in high amounts in the white muscles of fish and other lower vertebrates. There is a high degree of sequence homology of the parvalbumins in multiple fish species, which probably accounts for most of the clinical cross-reactivity seen in fish allergic patients (Helbling et al., 1999; Poulsen et al., 2001; Swoboda et al., 2002; Van Do, 2005). Up to 50 % of individuals allergic to one species of fish are at risk for reacting to a second species (Sicherer, 2001; Torres Borrego, 2003).

Parvalbumin, however, was not involved in a clinical case of cross-reactivity between tuna and marlin reported by Kondo et al. (2006); and species-specific allergens have been reported (Yamada et al., 1999; Rosmilah et al., 2005). Recently published studies suggest that variations in the expression levels of parvalbumin in different fish species may determine their allergenicity (Griesmeier et al., 2009; Kuehn et al., 2010).

The major fish allergen parvalbumin is resistant to boiling and to enzymes of the gastrointestinal tract (Elsayed and Asa,1971). A number of other fish allergens are temperature sensitive which may explain why cooked or canned fish can be tolerated by some allergic consumers (Yamada et al., 1999). Cross-reactivity between fish and shellfish has not been reported.

5.2.2 Allergy to crustaceans

More than 30,000 species of crustaceans have been identified, but only a few are commonly consumed as food including prawn, lobster, and crab. Crustaceans are reported in the medical literature to be the most common seafood allergen (Lopata and Jeebhay, 2001; Zhang et al., 2006). In a multi-centre study of the causes of food-induced anaphylaxis in Italian adults, the second most common anaphylactic episodes occurred in patients sensitised to shrimp.

The major allergen in crustaceans has been identified as the 34 kDa muscle protein tropomyosin (Daul et al., 1991; Shanti et al., 1993; Leung et al., 1994; Motoyama et al., 2007). Tropomyosin sequence homology and serological cross reactivity between crustaceans has been reported (Leung et al., 1998a; Leung et al., 1998b; Leung and Chu, 1998).

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

Cross-reactivity between a number of crustacean species including prawn, lobster, crayfish and crab is documented (Ayuso et al., 2002, Zhang et al., 2006). Evidence suggests that allergy to one species of crustacean presents a 75% risk of allergic reaction to another species (Sicherer, 2001; Torres-Borrego, 2003).

Closely related tropomyosins have also been identified in molluscs (Miyazawa et al., 1996; Ishikawa et al., 1998). Interestingly, tropomyosin has also been identified as an important allergen in other invertebrates including dust mites and cockroaches. Many shellfish-allergic children have sensitivity to dust mite and cockroach allergens (Ayuso et al., 2002; Kandyil, 2009).

In addition to tropomyosin, two new shrimp proteins, arginine kinase and myosin light chain were recognised by IgE in serum from shrimp-allergic individuals (Yu et al., 2003; García-Orozco et al., 2007; Ayuso et al., 2008). More recently, Ayuso et al., (2009; 2010) identified a sarcoplasmic calcium-binding protein which appears to be of particular importance in the paediatric population.

5.2.3 Allergy to molluscs

The Phylum Mollusca is classified into eight Classes, of which 3 are important as food. These are: Gastropods, e.g. abalone, land and marine snails; Bivalves, e.g. oyster, mussel, scallop, clam; and Cephalopods, e.g. squid, octopus, cuttlefish.

While shellfish allergy is well documented in the medical literature, it is often difficult to ascertain whether molluscs and/or crustaceans are involved. A few cases of allergic reactions to molluscs have been reported from clinics in European countries and Japan (EFSA, 2006; Taylor 2008). Reactions, including anaphylaxis, were reported to abalone, limpet, clam, cockle, oyster, mussel, scallop, snail, squid and cuttlefish (Thong et al., 2005; González Galán et al., 2002; Pastorello et al., 2001; EFSA, 2006; Taylor 2008).

The protein tropomyosin has been identified as the major allergen in many molluscan species (Miyazawa et al., 1996; Leung et al., 1996; Chu et al., 2000; Leung and Chu., 2001). *In vitro* cross-reactivity with IgE antibodies from patient sera have been reported (Leung and Chu, 1998; Leung et al., 1996; Motoyama et al., 2006; Reese et al., 1999). Within the entire mollusc group, tropomyosin sequence identity is between 68% to 100% (Taylor, 2008). Clinical cross-reactivities between molluscan species have been reported, but appear to be fairly uncommon.

As noted in the previous section, tropomyosin is also the major allergen in crustaceans. Tropomyosin from crustacean species and molluscan species share protein sequence identity of 56-68% (Taylor, 2008). Tropomyosin sequence homology is believed to be responsible for clinical cross reactivity between crustaceans and molluscs, as well as non-food allergens such as dust mites (Lopata et al., 2010).

In addition to tropomyosin, a number of proteins have also been identified as putative allergens in molluscs (Taylor, 2008). However, the role of these proteins in allergy to molluscs, possibly as species-specific allergens, is not fully understood.

5.2.4 Conclusions

• Finfish, crustaceans and molluscs are taxonomically distinct groups widely consumed around the world. Clinical allergic reactions to finfish, crustacean and molluscan species have been reported from a number of countries, mainly in Europe, North America and South Asia.

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

- The major allergenic proteins in finfish been identified as parvalbumin. Clinical crossreactivity to multiple fish, in individuals with fish allergy based on the major fish allergen parvalbumin, is commonly observed.
- The major allergenic protein in crustaceans and molluscs is tropomyosin. There is no cross-reactivity between finfish and either molluscs or crustaceans; i.e. individuals with allergy to finfish only, are able to consume molluscs and crustaceans and *vice versa*. Tropomyosin sequence homologies are found in the commonly edible crustaceans and molluscs, however evidence of clinical cross-reactivity between these two groups is limited.
- Molluscs and crustaceans are allergenically distinct from finfish. Therefore, the terms 'fish' and 'seafood' as defined in the Code, are not useful in the context of allergy to finfish, crustaceans and molluscs. Terms that allow consumers to identify the specific group would be more compatible with the intent and purpose of allergen declaration requirements.

5.2.5 Recommendation

• FSANZ to consider this issue further in consultation with the relevant stakeholders in Australia and New Zealand. In particular, information from the food industry and food service sector in relation to current practices and commonly used terms, would assist in developing options to improve the clarity of the mandatory declaration requirements.

5.3 Gluten containing cereals

Gluten containing cereals are subject to the mandatory declaration requirements in Standard 1.2.3 of the Code. The specified cereals (i.e. wheat, barley, oats, spelt and their hybridised strains) and their products must be declared when present in food. The requirements address two distinct types of immunologically mediated adverse reactions caused by dietary intake of cereals, i.e. coeliac disease, and immunoglobulin (Ig) E-mediated food allergy. The pathogenic mechanisms underlying these types of adverse reactions are different.

Stakeholder submissions to FSANZ highlighted the difficulty in interpreting the Standard in the context of the two different adverse reactions to gluten-containing cereals. For example, the stakeholders indicated that it is not clear whether all wheat ingredients must be declared if an ingredient has no detectable gluten but is derived from wheat. Also, some stakeholders are concerned that triticale grain, which is a a hybrid of wheat and rye, is used in products labelled as 'wheat free', even though triticale is covered by the current declaration requirements in Standard 1.2.3. The stakeholders suggest it may be clearer to food manufacturers if triticale was specifically listed along with other cereals containing gluten.

5.3.1 Gluten

The term 'gluten' refers to the rubbery mass that remains when wheat dough is washed to remove starch granules and water-soluble constituents. Gluten also generically refers to the protein fraction from cereals known to trigger coeliac disease. The cereals are wheat (including spelt and kamut), barley, rye, cross-bred hybrids (e.g. triticale), and possibly oats. Gluten can be separated into gliadin and glutenin proteins according to their solubility in aqueous alcohol.

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

The soluble gliadin is a heterogenous mixture of single-chained polypeptides with molecular weights of around 28–55 kDa that can be classified according to their different primary structures into: α -, β -, γ -, and ω -gliadins. The glutenin fraction comprises aggregated proteins linked by interchain disulphide bonds. After reduction of disulphide bonds, the resulting glutenin subunits show solubility in aqueous alcohols similar to gliadins (Bietz et al., 1977; Shewry et al., 2002).

The predominant protein type is low molecular weight (LMW) glutenin subunits; while the high molecular weight (HMW) glutenin subunits are minor components (Wieser, 2007). Prolamins, the alcohol soluble fractions of storage proteins found in wheat, barley and rye, are known as gliadins, hordeins and secalins, respectively. The prolamins of these closely related cereals have a higher composition of proline and glutamine than oats and other distantly related cereals. The glutamine-rich peptide sequences in prolamins of wheat, barley and rye appear to be responsible for their toxicity in coeliac disease (Fraser and Ciclitira, 2001).

5.3.2 Coeliac disease

Coeliac disease (CD) is an immune-mediated gastrointestinal disease triggered by the ingestion of gluten in genetically susceptible persons. The abnormal immune response is characterised by an inflammatory reaction in the small intestine leading to flattening of the mucosa. As a result, affected individuals absorb food and nutrients poorly. This can result in bowel symptoms and deficiencies of vitamins, minerals and other nutrients. CD has several autoimmune features, including the production of highly disease-specific IgA and IgG autoantibodies when patients are on a gluten containing diet (Kaukinen et al., 2010).

Tissue transglutaminase (tTG) appears to be an important component of the disease, both as a deamidating enzyme that can enhance the immunostimulatory effect of gluten and as a target autoantigen in the immune response. Clinical manifestations of CD are commonly associated with various skin and mucosal disorders. Most common and typical among them is dermatitis herpetiformis, which is characterised by skin lesions that may affect several body areas. Comorbidity between CD and other autoimmune disorders has been established. Failure to diagnose and manage CD can lead to serious complications including osteoporosis and malignancy (Fraser and Ciclitira, 2001; Fasano, 2006; West, 2004; Anderson et al., 2007; Barton and Murray, 2008).

The gliadin fraction of cereal protein has been demonstrated to trigger CD with symptoms including mucosal flattening. Although all gliadins are toxic to coeliac patients, the most severe effects are caused by α -gliadins (Ensari et al., 1998; Fraser and Ciclitira, 2001; Hischenhuber et al., 2006).

CD is now recognised as a significant health issue worldwide. Currently, the only effective treatment for CD is a life-long strict avoidance of dietary gluten (Rodrigo-Sáez, 2006; Faulkner-Hogg et al., 2009; Cummins and Roberts-Thomson, 2009; Kaukinen et al., 2010).

Although strict dietary avoidance of gluten is recommended to CD patients, it is probably impossible to maintain. Many food products on the market may contain trace amounts of gluten due to cross contamination (Storsrud et al., 2003). A safe threshold for gluten has recently been under investigation. Based on several studies, a daily intake of 10–20 mg gluten appears to be harmless, whereas daily gluten intake over 200–500 mg is likely to induce small bowel villous damage and inflammation (Hischenhuber et al., 2006; Catassi et al., 2007; Akobeng and Thomas, 2008).

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

Oats are genetically different from wheat, rye and barley, and the prolamine content in oats is lower than that of other cereals (Shewry and Halford, 2002). Despite evidence that oats are well-tolerated by the majority of patients with coeliac disease, the inclusion of oats in the diet for CD patients is still a matter of debate (Selby et al, 1999; Arentz-Hansen et al., 2004; Haboubi et al., 2006; Kaukinen et al., 2010). Gluten contamination in commercially available oats has been reported (Thompson 2004; Storsrud et al., 2003).

5.3.3 Allergy to wheat and other cereals

Wheat is the dominant cereal crop in temperate countries and is one of the most commonly consumed cereal crops in many parts of the world (Shewry, 2009). Wheat proteins can be classified into: water-soluble albumins, salt-soluble globulins, ethanol-soluble prolamins, which include gliadins and acid-soluble glutenins. The gliadins and glutenins form the gluten fraction (discussed above).

Both respiratory and food allergies to wheat have been reported in the medical literature. However, reports of food allergy to wheat and related cereals, are relatively infrequent considering the vast dietary exposure.

Wheat allergy develops most commonly in infants, affecting up to 1%, but it tends to disappear within five years (Poole et al., 2006). The main symptoms in children are hives and atopic dermatitis (AD). Occasionally delayed reactions occur after the food is eaten regularly over several days, resulting in eczema or sometimes diarrhoea, or poor weight gain (Hischenhuber et al., 2006; ASCIA, 2010b). Wheat allergy among adults is infrequent, however, reported manifestations include food-dependent exercise-induced anaphylaxis (FDEIA), angiooedema and irritable bowel syndrome (Simonato et al., 2001; Morita et al., 2003; Hischenhuber et al., 2006). FDEIA is a rare but well-defined syndrome where the ingestion of food followed by physical exercise can result in an anaphylactic reaction. Anaphylaxis does not occur if exercise is delayed by several hours.

The allergenicity of cereal proteins was initially recognised for its role in the occupational respiratory disease known as bakers' asthma. A number of proteins in the water/salt-soluble fraction (albumins and globulins) have been identified as major allergens associated with the condition (Sanchez-Monge et al., 1992; Baur and Posch, 1998; Amano et al., 1998). In particular, the role of α -amylase inhibitors is considered important but other wheat proteins have been shown to bind IgE from patients with bakers' asthma, including gliadin (Constantin et al., 2008; Bittner et al., 2008). Patients with bakers' asthma reportedly tolerate the ingestion of bread (Armentia, 2009).

A number of studies investigated the profile of allergenic wheat proteins with IgE from patients with various manifestations of wheat allergy (Hischenhuber et al., 2006; Tatham and Shewry, 2008).

Varjonen et al (2000) investigated wheat allergens recognized by IgEs from a group of AD patients suspected of wheat food allergy. Their results suggest that gliadins could be important allergens in this type of allergy to wheat. Palosuo et al. (2001a) studied a group of children with a history suggestive of wheat allergy. Open or double bind oral wheat challenge resulted in immediate symptoms in 48% and delayed symptoms in 20%. The major allergenic protein was identified as the ω -gliadin. IgE antibodies to gliadin were not detected in the children with delayed symptoms.

In a study of 28 children and adults with wheat allergy, confirmed by DBPCFC, Ig E antibodies to various wheat proteins were detected. Seventy two percent showed IgE antibodies against the albumin/globulin protein fraction.

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

IgE antibodies against α - and β -gliadins and LMW weight glutenin subunits were detected in 60% of patients, while IgE against lipid transfer proteins (LTP) were detected in 28% of patients (Battais et al., 2003).

In a more extensive study with 60 patients, different antigenic profiles were observed in food allergy to wheat, as a function of age and symptoms (Battais et al., 2005a). Gliadins (α , β and γ) and albumins/globulins appeared to be more important allergens for children with AD with or without asthma, while ω -gliadins were major allergens for adults with WDEIA and/or anaphylaxis (100%), or urticaria (55%).

LMW glutenin subunits also featured in anaphylaxis cases in adults. Only 23% of patients with AD and 8% of those with AD and asthma reacted to ω -gliadins (Battais et al., 2005b).

A study by Daengsuwan et al. (2005) showed that gliadins were also the major allergens in children with wheat-induced anaphylaxis. These studies suggest that differences exist between children and adults in the pattern of response to major wheat allergens and in disease outcome.

In recent years, wheat-dependent exercise-induced anaphylaxis (WDEIA) has been increasingly recognised. Several studies clearly established that for wheat this condition is mainly associated with a group of gliadins, called ω 5-gliadins (Morita et al., 2003; Matsuo et al., 2005). A number of other proteins have also been shown to react with IgE from patients with WDEIA, including glutenin subunits, and related proteins from barley and rye but their clinical significance is unknown (reviewed by Tatham and Shewry, 2008). Mechanisms of eliciting anaphylactic symptoms by exercise were postulated by Inomata (2009). One mechanism is the activated tissue transglutaminase increases the allergenicity of the protein and another is the increased absorption of allergens through the gastrointestinal tract.

In relation to the amount of wheat required to trigger reactions in wheat allergic individuals, a review of the clinical studies suggest that the amount is higher than that for coeliac patients (Hischenhuber et al., 2006).

5.3.4 Cross reactivity among cereal food allergens

Information on clinically significant cross-reactivity among cereals in wheat allergic patients is limited. A study of 145 paediatric patients suffering from AD with a positive skin test to one or more cereals was reported (Jones et al., 1995). Only 21% of patients had symptomatic reactivity as determined by DBPCFC performed using up to 10 g of cereal proteins, and 80% of reactions occurred in response to only one cereal grain (76% wheat). Palosuo et al. (2001b) demonstrated that the γ -70 secalin of rye and the γ -3 hordein of barley cross-react with ω 5-gliadin, a major allergen in WDEIA.

5.3.5 Conclusions

- Wheat allergy and coeliac disease are immunologically mediated adverse reactions to dietary gluten. Wheat allergy in children commonly develops during infancy and is usually outgrown by the age of five.
- Wheat allergy is not common in adolescents and adults but is more likely to persist.
- Gluten triggers coeliac disease and also appears to be a major source of allergens in wheat food allergy.

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

• It is now widely accepted that small amounts of gluten daily intake of 10–20 mg are tolerated by the majority of coeliac patients. It has also been suggested that most wheat allergic individuals can tolerate the same, or higher, amounts of wheat protein.

5.3.6 Recommendation

• FSANZ to consult with allergy experts on the current state of knowledge in relation to wheat allergy, including cross-reactivity with other cereals, and if necessary, develop options to improve the clarity of the declaration requirements in relation to coeliac and wheat allergic patients.

6 Exemption of ingredients derived from allergenic foods

There is increasing recognition that some food ingredients derived from allergenic sources present negligible risk to the majority of allergic consumers. However, the effect of food processing operations on different allergens in various food matrices is not always predictable. The following discussion highlights some of the issues in this area.

6.1 Impact of food processing on protein allergenicity

Food allergens are generally proteins of molecular weight more than 9 kDa. The sites on the protein which bind IgE antibodies, known as epitopes, may be conformational or linear. As the name suggests conformational epitopes are dependent on the 3-dimensional folding of a protein for IgE-binding. Consequently, conformational epitopes are more likely to be associated with larger proteins (~>25 kDa) because, unlike short polypeptides they can undergo extensive folding. Such epitopes are also readily inactivated by denaturation of the protein. Linear epitopes are determined by the specific sequence of amino acids in a protein and, therefore, remain active even when the protein is unfolded. Linear epitopes may have a particular clinical significance such as correlation with persistent food allergy (Beyer et al., 2003; Chatchatee et al., 2001; Järvinen et al., 2002).

Food is processed using a variety of techniques including mechanical processing, separation, distillation, thermal processing, biochemical treatment, high pressure treatment, electric field treatment and irradiation (Thomas et al., 2007). In general, allergenic proteins are resistant to processes commonly used in food manufacturing with most allergens retaining their allergenicity after treatment by heat and/or proteolysis. The structural characteristics of a protein influence its stability under various processing conditions and potentially its allergenicity. In addition to the intrinsic properties of the protein, the overall composition of the food, and the past processing history may affect the allergenic potential of processed food. Therefore, in complex food matrices, the overall effect of processing on the allergenicity of food proteins cannot always be predicted (Wal, 2003; Mills et al., 2007).

Scientific investigations of the impact of food processing on allergenicity are further challenged by the fact that proteins can lose solubility as a result of food processing or storage. Consequently, information available on the impact of food processing is largely limited to the soluble proteins that can be extracted for serological or clinical studies.

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

6.1.1 Thermal processing

Thermal processing is widely used in food manufacturing and most commercial food operations include one or more thermal treatment steps. Thermal food processing methods include boiling, steaming, baking, roasting, drying and pasteurisation. These processes use hot surfaces, steam injection, hot air and microwave heating.

The effect of thermal processing may increase or decrease the allergenicity of proteins depending on a number of factors including the temperature, the duration of heat treatment and the type of thermal processing used, e.g., in the presence or absence of water. However, there are no clear rules regarding the consequences of thermal processing on the allergenicity of food proteins in various food matrices (Wal, 2003; Mondoulet et al., 2005; Mills et al, 2009).

Thermal treatment may cause proteins to undergo significant modifications that affect their physical and chemical characteristics. The loss of tertiary structure is typically followed by unfolding causing aloss of secondary structure, cleavage of disulphide bonds, formation of intra-/intermolecular interactions, rearrangement of disulphide bonds and aggregation. Changes in protein structure result in the loss of conformational epitopes and potentially the loss of allergenicity (Davis and Williams, 1998; Hefle, 1999; Davis et al., 2001; Wal, 2003; Mills et al., 2007; Sathe and Sharma, 2009).

One of the main thermally induced chemical modifications of protein is the Maillard reaction. The reaction occurs when amino acids are heated in the presence of reducing sugars resulting in the spontaneous, non-enzymatic, glycation of proteins. Glycation can affect the structural characteristics and physicochemical properties of a protein. The Maillard reaction is believed to aggregate allergenic proteins thus enhancing their allergenicity by increasing the IgE-binding capacity. Novel epitopes can also be introduced, for example, through changes in a protein's resistance to digestion as a consequence of the Maillard reaction. The IgE-binding capacity of roasted peanuts was approximately 90-fold higher than that of raw peanuts of the same cultivars (Maleki et al., 2000a; Hansen et al., 2003; Mills et al., 2007; Mills et al., 2009).

6.1.2 Enzymatic treatment

Biochemical food processing often involves the use of enzymes including proteases, oxidases or transglutaminases (Paschke, 2009). The allergenicity of some food proteins can be reduced by enzymatic treatment. For example, proteolysis of milk followed by further processing such as ultrafiltration, is used to produce hypoallergenic infant formulas. Hypoallergenic wheat flour can be produced by using bromelain enzyme to cleave the wheat glutenin IgE-binding epitope (Wichers, 2007; Mills et al., 2009). However, enzyme-mediated proteolysis did not destroy the IgE-reactivity of the major peanut allergen Ara h 1 (Maleki et al., 2000b). Therefore, knowledge of the protein structure and the sequence of the IgE epitope, can provide powerful tools to use targeted processes to reduce protein allergenicity.

6.1.3 Physical/ chemical separation of proteins

Processing operations that physically or chemically separate and remove proteins from food, such as distillation, filtration and solvent extraction can reduce the allergenicity of some food ingredients. Specific examples of ingredients derived using physical separation processes are discussed below.

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

Distillates

Distillation is one of the oldest methods of separating and purifying substances. Distillation is used to separate liquids from nonvolatile substances, or to separate two or more liquids that have different boiling points.

Distillation relies on the difference in the boiling points of the components in the aqueous solution to be separated. The mixture is heated to the boiling point so that components with lower boiling temperature will preferentially vaporise first. The vapour is then cooled to liquefy and the resulting liquid is collected. Initially, low boiling components are collected but as the distillation proceeds, these components are depleted from the starting mixture and higher boiling components begin to distil over. In commercial distillation, the operation is usually well controlled to prevent higher boiling components in the starting material from being carried over to the distilled product.

In the food industry, distillation is commonly used for alcoholic beverages and to purify alcohol for use as a solvent in the formulation of flavours and other food ingredients. Alcohol is produced by fermentation of sugars from various sources, including allergenic foods such as cereal grains and milk whey. Fermentation alone does not eliminate the allergenic proteins present in the mixture, and fermentation products usually contain proteins and protein fragments. The alcohol content is maintained at 12-15% because the fermenting yeast is destroyed at high alcohol concentrations.

Alcohol distillation is used mainly to achieve higher alcohol content but it also removes proteins and other substances present in the fermented product. There is general scientific agreement that non-volatile substances such as sugars (e.g. lactose from whey) and proteins do not distil and therefore, would not be present in the distilled product. The European Food Safety Authority (EFSA) considered a number of analytical studies using total protein and protein-specific detection methods. EFSA concluded that these studies provided supporting evidence that proteins from cereal grains and whey, as well as lactose, were not detectable in distilled products (EFSA, 2007a; EFSA 2007b). Based on these studies, determined that, in a properly controlled process, distillates made from whey and cereals are unlikely to trigger a severe allergic reaction in susceptible individuals (EFSA, 2007a; EFSA, 2007b). Under European Commission legislation, these products are exempt from allergen declaration.

Recently, Cressey et al. (2010) reported on the analysis of distilled ethanol from whey provided by a New Zealand manufacturer. Thirty five samples were analysed for residual protein using Enzyme linked immune-sorbent assay (ELISA) specific for the milk whey protein β -lactoglobulin ((β -LG) with a limit of detection (LOD) 2.5 mg/L. No samples contained detectable β -LG. Absence of whey proteins was further confirmed by liquid chromatography-mass spectrometry (LC-MS) analysis.

Distillation products may be processed further to produce foods and ingredients. Downstream products, such as vinegar derived from distilled alcohol, would not be expected to contain whey proteins. Cressey et al. (2010) analysed seven commercial samples of vinegar produced in New Zealand by secondary fermentation of distilled whey ethanol, for residual whey proteins. Based on ELISA method, no samples contained detectable β -LG at a detection limit of 2.5 ppm (mg/L) and no residues of whey protein were detected by LC-MS.

Glucose derived from cereal grain starch

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

Glucose syrups are extremely versatile sweeteners, and are widely used in confectionery products, soft drinks, sports drinks, jams, sauces and ice creams. Wheat starch is commonly used for the commercial manufacture of glucose syrup in Australia.

Wheat starch is also known to contain various proteins, including gluten, the protein involved in coeliac disease and in allergic reactions to wheat. The amount of protein associated with the starch fraction can vary considerably depending on the method of preparation.

Starch granules contain intrinsic proteins embedded in the starch matrix – mainly enzymes involved in starch synthesis (Rahman et al., 1995). In addition, a large number of proteins are associated with the surface of the starch granule (Kasarda et al., 2008). The majority of these proteins were identified as gluten (glutenins and gliadins) and non-gluten (albumins and globulins) proteins. Because starch synthesis occurs in a separate cellular compartment to gluten and other storage proteins, the presence of these proteins in starch is most likely due to the breakdown of organelles during grain maturation. Also identified on the surface of starch granules were proteins which protect the grain from biotic and abiotic stresses (Kasarda et al., 2008).

Glucose is produced by enzymatic hydrolysis of starch. The enzyme alpha-amylase is used for the liquefaction (or thinning) of starch into dextrins, and another enzyme, for example amylogucosidase, is used for the final saccharification resulting in a syrup of high glucose content. The hydrolysis degrades the starch granules releasing the proteins and lipids. Further steps include centrifugation and/ or filtration, physical screening and ion exchange. Cereals such as wheat and barley contain gums which increase the viscosity and reduce the filterability of aqueous extracts of the cereals including glucose syrups.

In 2007, EFSA evaluated data on glucose syrups derived from barley and wheat. EFSA noted that most of the protein is removed during starch manufacturing and that different purification steps, in particular the active carbon treatment, removes proteins and other nitrogen-containing compounds (EFSA, 2007c; 2007d). Residual gluten and peptides were detected by mass spectrometry and liquid chromatography analysis (0.3-1.4 mg/kg) in the final glucose syrup. Gluten levels were below 25.3 mg/kg using a gluten-specific ELISA with (3.1 mg/kg LOD). EFSA considered the analytical and dietary exposure data in the context of the clinical evidence for coeliac disease and wheat allergy, and concluded that it is not very likely that this product will trigger a severe allergic reaction in susceptible individuals. Under European Commission legislation, glucose syrups derived from wheat and barley are exempt from allergen declaration.

Six samples from different runs of wheat glucose syrup manufactured in Australia were analysed using a gluten-specific ELISA method and the Bradford protein assay (Cressey et al., 2010). Gluten was below the LOD, i.e. <3 mg/kg, in three out of six samples; and was 8, 15 and 22 mg/kg in the remaining three samples. Total protein levels detected were 8-16 mg/kg.

Refined oils

Many of the edible oils and fats are derived from the major allergenic foods i.e., soybeans, peanuts, tree nuts and sesame seeds. Crude oils are minimally processed and usually contain various levels of protein from the source food. Martín-Hernández et al. (2008) reported that the protein profile of the cold-pressed soy oil is very similar to that of soy flour. Teuber et al (1997) analysed the protein content in a number of commercially available oils and concluded that oils that underwent least processing at lower temperature had higher protein concentrations.

Crude oil can be further processed to produce refined oil or N/RBD oil. Refining involves a series of steps including degumming, neutralising, bleaching and deodorising. Such highly

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

refined oils contain no detectable, or extremely low, protein levels (Taylor and Hefle, 2001; Martín-Hernández et al., 2008).

Although a number of DBPCFC studies showed that highly refined oils do not provoke allergic reactions in susceptible consumers (Taylor et al., 1981; Bush et al., 1985; Hourihane et al., 1997; Crevel et al, 2000), the debate on the safety of these oils for allergic consumers, particularly peanut oil, remains unsettled. Some of the concerns raised relate to the small number and/or insufficient clinical characterisation of allergic individuals tested, the limited number of oils tested compared to the range of products and blends available commercially, and the lack of standardised and validated methodology that can be used routinely for maintaining process specifications (EFSA, 2004b; Hildago and Zamora, 2006; Wilchers, 2007). Recent publications describe improved methodology for the detection of protein in oil (Ramazotti et al., 2008; Jablonski et al., 2010).

Nevertheless, based on more thorough investigations, scientific consensus now exists that refined soybean oil, produced by hot solvent-extraction, bleaching and deodorising, is not likely to cause severe allergic reactions in soy-allergic individuals (Taylor et al., 2004a; EFSA, 2007e).

6.1.4 Conclusions

- Food processing can alter the allergenicity of food proteins. The impact of a given process may differ from one allergenic food to another. Proteins may undergo significant physical and chemical modifications as a result of food processing. The intrinsic characteristics of the proteins and the food matrix, as well as the processing method and processing environment affect the outcome. In addition to processes discussed in this report, other processes may be considered on a case-by-case basis, as appropriate.
 - Processes that physically or chemically separate food constituents can result in undetectable, or only residual, levels of protein in the processed products. However, reliable and easy to use protein detection methodologies are generally required to ensure process specifications are consistently achieved. Consideration of clinically relevant data is also required to determine the safety of food products derived from allergenic sources.
 - A well-controlled distillation operation is probably unique in its ability to eliminate non volatile substances, including proteins, from liquid mixtures.

6.1.5 Recommendation

• FSANZ to consider, on a case-by-case basis, the scientific and clinical data available on the impact of food processing on the allergenicity of food ingredients derived from allergenic sources. In consultation with the food industry, FSANZ to develop options to reflect the evidence base through guidance and/or regulatory amendments.

7 Allergen thresholds

An allergen threshold is defined in practical terms as the amount of a specific food that would elicit mild, objective symptoms in highly sensitive individuals. The amount of food capable of eliciting a reaction is variable, possibly over an order of magnitude or more between different individuals, with the same type of food allergy. Many factors contribute to this variability. Intra-individual variability may also occur as a result of extrinsic factors, such

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

as exercise, alcohol and concurrent infection. Also the thresholds for different allergenic foods are likely to be different due to differences in the inherent potency of allergens (Taylor et al., 2002).

Where allergenic ingredients are not deliberately added, the reality of food production and processing means that cross-contamination may occur in the supply chain or during food manufacturing. Information on thresholds is critical for developing and maintaining effective allergen control strategies.

7.1 Clinical data

Individual clinical thresholds lie between the No Observed Adverse Effect Level (NOAEL), the highest dose observed not to produce any adverse effect and the Lowest Observed Adverse Effect Level (LOAEL), the lowest dose that is observed to produce an adverse effect (Crevel et al., 2008).

However, the exact point is difficult to determine due to the limitations of dose selection and the sensitivity of clinical measuring techniques. There is also clinical data suggesting that individual thresholds may vary over time. These variables, together with the limitations of human studies, make it unlikely that absolute experimental thresholds for food allergens can be obtained. Because low doses are sometimes used in the diagnosis of food allergies, clinical data could be used to determine the LOAELs for a number of food allergens. Analysis of such data indicates that a wide dose range exists among patients allergic to specific foods. However, the estimation of thresholds from this data was not possible due to the use of different procedure for performing DBPCFC and the lack of NOAEL data (Taylor et al., 2002).

In addition to differences in clinical testing protocols, the data is often based on a few individuals in any one study. There is also the question of whether the patients selected for these studies are representative of the entire population of individuals with allergies to that specific food since most clinics exclude the seriously affected patients (i.e. with a history of anaphylactic shock). Also, a number of factors may affect threshold levels, including exercise, disease, concurrent seasonal allergy and pharmaceutical treatments (Taylor et al., 2009).

A prerequisite to setting thresholds is the systematic collection of clinical food challenge data, using consistent protocols from a representative sample of the full range of food allergic individuals including those at greatest risk. To achieve this, a consensus protocol for clinical studies was developed to facilitate the comparative analysis of data from various sources (Bindslev-Jensen et al., 2004; Taylor et al., 2004). A common clinical testing procedure using low doses of various food allergens is critical to facilitating the combined use of data from multiple sources (Crevel et al., 2008). Work is underway in allergy clinics, mainly in Europe, to generate and analyse the data needed to establish individual and public thresholds.

At the population level, the distribution of thresholds from a range of allergic individuals representing the allergic population, can be generated from individual threshold data. Emerging information from statistical modelling studies, using data sets from published older studies and clinical records, on peanut allergy provides an insight into the feasibility of using threshold distribution to establish population thresholds (Taylor et al., 2009; Taylor et al., 2010). The latter study analysed a large clinical dataset (obtained from University Hospital, Nancy, France) where diagnostic peanut challenges had been conducted on all prospective peanut-allergic patients at that clinic using a consistent challenge protocol over a period of more than 10 years. The study confirmed the usefulness of the approach to predict the eliciting doses .This is an important first step in establishing the evidence base to underpin allergen risk assessment and allergen control measures in the food industry.

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

Probabilistic modelling is considered to be the most promising approach to allergen risk assessment (Madsen et al., 2009). Probablistic modelling can be used to estimate the possible impact of inadvertent allergen residues in food products (Spanjersberg, 2010). However, the methodology requires quantitative data on consumption patterns within allergic consumer groups and levels of allergens in food as well as population thresholds. Inevitably, where solid data are not available, assumptions are made which may influence the outcome to various degrees (Spanjersberg et al., 2007; Kruizinga et al., 2008).

While significant progress has been made in the past few years in generating threshold data and in developing allergen risk assessment methodologies, there are still a number of areas that require further investigation. For example, the potential impact of food processing and food matrix on thresholds and on allergen detectability, has been recognised. There is also a need for accurate analytical data on levels of allergens in food that is supported by quality control and reference materials.

Another issue is how to assign numerical values for symptom frequency and severity during clinical testing, and how to incorporate this information into risk modelling (Mills et al., 2010). Ultimately, it needs to be acknowledged that, even through the most rigorous allergen control systems, zero risk is not achievable and, in this context, a community consensus on the acceptable level of risk is needed to effectively minimise precautionary labelling (Madsen et al., 2009; Madsen et al., 2010).

7.1.1 Conclusion

Significant advances have been made in the area of thresholds in the last decade including improved methodologies for gathering and analysing clinical data. Emerging evidence indicates that statistical modelling approaches can be used to establish population threshold levels. This is a critical step to underpin allergen risk assessment and guide allergen control measures in food manufacturing.

7.1.2 Recommendation

In collaboration with the Scientific Advisory Group, FSANZ to maintain a watching brief on scientific developments in the area of allergen thresholds.

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

8 References

Akobeng AK and Thomas AG (2008) Systemic review: tolerable amount of gluten for people with celiac disease. Aliment Pharmacol Ther.; 27:1044-1052.

Allen KJ, Koplin JJ, Gould C and Osborne NJ (2009). Prevalence of self-reported allergies to food in Australia as assessed by Internet-based questionnaires. Med J Aust.; 190 (1):46-47.

Allergen Bureau (2009) Labelling Review Survey Report <u>http://www.allergenbureau.net/resources/allergen-bureau-labelling-survey-a-pif</u>. Accessed October 2010.

Allergy UK (2009) Food Allergy in children. <u>http://www.allergyuk.org/fs_foodchildren.aspx</u>. Accessed February 2010.

Amano M, Ogawa H, Kojima K, Kamidaira T, Suetsugu S, Yoshihama M, Satoh T, Samejima T, and I Matsumoto (1998) Identification of the major allergens in wheat flour responsible for baker's asthma. Biochem J.; 330(Pt 3):1229–1234.

Anaphylaxis Australia (2008) See Anaphylaxis Australia website <u>http://www.allergyfacts.org.au/</u> <u>Back to School Message from Anaphylaxis Australia</u> Accessed February 2010.

Anderson LA, McMillan SA, Watson RG, Monaghan P, Gavin AT, Fox C, Murray LJ (2007) Malignancy and mortality in a population-based cohort of patients with coeliac disease or 'gluten sensitivity'. World J Gastroenterol.13(1):146-151.

Arentz-Hansen H, Fleckenstein B, Molberg Ø, Scott H, Koning F, Jung G, Roepstorff P, Lundin KE, Sollid LM. (2004)The molecular basis for oat intolerance in patients with celiac disease. PLoS Med. (1):e1.

Armentia A (2009) Why can patients with baker's asthma tolerate wheat flour ingestion? Is wheat pollen allergy relevant? Intern J Clin Investigate allergol Clin Immunol. 37(4):203-204.

ASCIA (2010a) Coconut allergy http://www.allergy.org.au/content/view/171/137/ (Accessed August 2010).

ASCIA (2010b) Allergy to wheat and cereals http://www.allergy.org.au/content/view/183/141/ (Accessed August 2010).

Asero R, Mistrello G, Roncarolo D, Vries S C de, Gautier MF, Ciurana C LF, Verbeek E, Mohammadi T, Knul-Brettlova V, Akkerdaas JH, Bulder I, Aalberse RC, Ree R-van (2000) Lipid transfer protein: a pan-allergen in plant-derived foods that is highly resistant to pepsin digestion. Int Arch Allergy Immunol.;122(1):20-32.

Ayuso R, Reese G, Leong-Kee S, Plante M, Lehrer SB (2002) Molecular basis of arthropod cross-reactivity: IgE-binding cross-reactive epitopes of shrimp, house dust mite and cockroach tropomyosins. Int Arch Allergy Immunol.;129(1):38-48.

Ayuso R, Grishina G, Bardina L, Carrillo T, Blanco C, Ibáñez MD, Sampson HA, Beyer K. (2008) Myosin light chain is a novel shrimp allergen, Lit v 3. J Allergy Clin Immunol.; 122(4):795-802.

Ayuso R, Grishina G, Ibáñez MD, Blanco C, Carrillo T, Bencharitiwong R, Sánchez S, Nowak-Wegrzyn A, Sampson HA (2009) Sarcoplasmic calcium-binding protein is an EF-hand-type protein identified as a new shrimp allergen. J Allergy Clin Immunol.; 124(1):114-120.

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

Ayuso R, Sánchez-Garcia S, Lin J, Fu Z, Ibáñez MD, Carrillo T, Blanco C, Goldis M, Bardina L, Sastre J, Sampson HA (2010) Greater epitope recognition of shrimp allergens by children than by adults suggests that shrimp sensitization decreases with age. J Allergy Clin Immunol.;. 125(6):1286-1293.

Barre A, Borges J-P, Culerrier R, and Rouge P (2005) Homology modelling of the major peanut allergen Ara h 2 and surface mapping of IgE-binding epitopes. Immunology Letters 100:153-158.

Barton SH, Murray JA (2008) Celiac disease and autoimmunity in the gut and elsewhere. Gastroenterol Clin North Am.; 37(2):411-428.

Battais F, Pineau F, Popineau Y, Aparicio C, Kanny G, Guerin L, Moneret-Vautrin DA, Denery-Papini S (2003) Food allergy to wheat: identification of immunoglobulin G-binding proteins with sequential extracts and purified proteins from wheat flour. Clin Exp Allergy 33:962–970.

Battais F, Courcoux P, Popineau Y, Kanny G, Moneret-Vautrin DA, Denery-Papini S (2005a) Food allergy to wheat: differences in immunoglobulin E-binding proteins as a function of age or symptoms. J Cereal Sci.; 42:109-117.

Battais F, Mothes T, Moneret-Vautrin DA, Pineau F, Kanny G, Popineau Y, Bodinier M, Denery-Papini S (2005b) Identification of IgE-binding epitopes on gliadins for patients with food allergy to wheat. Allergy 60:815–821.

Baur X. and Posch A (1998) Characterized allergens causing bakers' asthma. Allergy 53:562–566.

Benito C, González-Mancebo E, de Durana MD, Tolón RM, Fernández-Rivas M (2007) Identification of a 7S globulin as a novel coconut allergen. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol.; 98(6):580-584.

Ben-Shoshan M, Harrington DW, Soller L, Fragapane J, Joseph L, St Pierre Y, Godefroy SB, Elliot SJ, Clarke AE (2010) A population-based study on peanut, tree nut, fish, shellfish, and sesame allergy prevalence in Canada. J Allergy Clin Immunol.;125(6):1327-1335.

Beyer K, Grishina G, Bardina L, Grishin A, Sampson HA (2002) Identification of an 11S globulin as a major hazelnut food allergen in hazelnut-induced systemic reactions J Allergy Clin Immunol.; 110:517–523.

Beyer K, Ellman-Grunther L, Jarvinen KM, Wood RA, Hourihane J and Sampson HA (2003) Measurement of peptide-specific IgE as an additional tool in identifying patients with clinical reactivity to peanuts. J Allergy Clin Immunol.; 112:202-207.

Bietz, J A, Huebner FR, Sanderson JE, Wall JS (1977) Wheat Gliadin Homology Revealed through N-Terminal Amino Acid Sequence Analysis Cereal Chem.; 54:1070-1083.

Bindslev-Jensen C, Ballmer-Weber BK, Bengtsson U, Blanco C, Ebner C, Hourihane J, Knulst AC, Moneret-Vautrin DA, Nekam K, Niggemann B, Osterballe M, Ortolani C, Ring J, Schnopp C, Werfel T (2004) Standardization of food challenges in patients with immediate reactions to foods--position paper from the European Academy of Allergology and Clinical Immunology. Allergy 59(7):690-697.

Bittner C, Grassau B, Frenzel K, Baur X (2008). Identification of wheat gliadins as an allergen family related to baker's asthma.J Allergy Clin Immunol.;121(3):744-749.

Bjőrkstén B, Crevel R, Hischenhuber C, Løvik M, Samuels F, Strobel S, Taylor SL, Wal JM, Ward R (2008) Criteria for identifying allergenic foods of public health importance. Regul Toxicol Pharmacol.; 51:42-52.

Bock SA , Muñoz-Furlong, Sampson HA (2001) Fatalities due to anaphylactic reactions to foods. J Allergy Clin Immunol.; 107(1):191-193.

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

Bousquet, J, Björkstén, B, Bruijnzeel-Koomen CA, et al. (1998) Scientific criteria and the selection of allergenic foods for product labelling. Allergy. 53(47 Suppl):3-21.

Breiteneder H, Radauer C (2004) A classification of plant food allergens. J Allergy Clin Immunol.; 113(5):821-830.

Brown AFT and McKinnon D (2001) Emergency department anaphylaxis: a review of 142patients in a single year. J Allergy Clin Immunol.; 108:861-866.

Bush RK, Taylor SL, Nordlee JA, Busse WW (1985) Soybean oil is not allergenic to soybean-sensitive individuals. J Allergy Clin Immunol.; 76:242–245.

Catassi C, Fabiani E, Iacono G, D'Agate C, Francavilla R, Biagi F, Volta U, Accomando S, Picarelli A, De Vitis I, Pianelli G, Gesuita R, Carle F, Mandolesi A, Bearzi I, Fasano A (2007) A prospective, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial to establish a safe gluten threshold for patients with celiac disease. Am J Clin Nutr.; 85:160-166.

Chu KH, Wong SH, Leung PSC (2000). Tropomyosin is the major mollusc allergen: Reverse transcriptase polymerase chain reaction, expression and IgE reactivity. Mar Biotechnol. 2: 499-509.

Constantin C, Quirce S, Grote M, Touraev A, Swoboda I, Stoecklinger A, Mari A, Thalhamer J, Heberle-Bors E, Valenta R (2008). Molecular and immunological characterization of a wheat serine proteinase inhibitor as a novel allergen in baker's asthma. Immunol.180(11):7451-7460.

Chang HJ, Burke AE and Glass RM (2009) Celiac diseae. JAMA 302(11):1248.

Chatchatee P, Jarvinen KM, Bardina L, Beyer K, Sampson HA (2001) Identification of IgEand IgG-binding epitopes on alpha(s1)-casein: Differences in patients with persistent and transient cow's milk allergy J Allergy Clin Immunol. 107:379-383.

Cressey P, Jones S, Grounds P and Ashworth M (2010) Residual protein and potential allergenicity in processed products from allergenic source materials (prepared for NZFSA under project CFS 09/05)

http://www.nzfsa.govt.nz/science/researchprojects/FW10038_Allergenicity_assessments.pdf Accessed October 2010.

Crevel RW, Kerkhoff MA, Koning MM (2000) Allergenicity of refined vegetable oils.Food Chem Toxicol.; 38(4):385-393.

Crevel RW, Ballmer-Weber BK, Holzhauser T, et al. Crevel RW, Ballmer-Weber BK, Holzhauser T, Hourihane JO, Knulst AC, Mackie AR, Timmermans F, Taylor SL (2008) Thresholds for food allergens and their value to different stakeholders. Allergy 63(5):597-609.

Cummins AG, Roberts-Thomson IC (2009) Prevalence of celiac disease in the Asia-Pacific region. J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 24:1347-1351.

Daengsuwan T, Palosuo K, Phankingthongkum S, Visitsunthorn N, Jirapongsananuruk O, Alenius H, Vichyanond P, Reunala T (2005) IgE antibodies to ω -5 gliadin in children with wheat induced anaphylaxis. Allergy 60:506–509.

Daul, C. B., M. Slattery, J. E. Morgan, and S. B. Lehrer (1991) Isolation and characterization of an important 36kD shrimp allergen. J Allergy Clin Immunol.; 87:192.

Davis, PJ,Williams SC (1998) Protein modification by thermal processing. Allergy 53:102–105.

Davis PJ, Smales CM, James DC (2001) How can thermal processing modify the antigenicity of proteins? Allergy. 56 Suppl 67:56-60.

Davoren M and Peake J (2005) Cashew nut allergy is associated with a high risk of anaphylaxis. Arch Dis Child.; 90:1084-1085.

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

De Knop KJ, Hagendorens MM, Bridts CH, Stevens WJ, Ebo DG (2010) Macadamia nut allergy: 2 case reports and a review of the literature. Acta Clin Belg.; 65(2):129-132.

Drake I (2008) Lupins show healthy potential for increased human consumption. Australian Food News (Source GRDC) <u>http://www.ausfoodnews.com.au/2008/11/03/lupins-show-healthy-potential-for-increased-human-consumption.html</u> Accessed July 2009.

EFSA (2004a) Opinion of the Scientific Panel on Dietetic products, nutrition and allergies [NDA] on a request from the Commission relating to the evaluation of allergenic foods for labelling purposes. The EFSA Journal 32:1-197.

EFSA (2004b) Opinion of the Scientific Panel on Dietetic Products, Nutrition and Allergieson a request from the Commission related to a notification from FEDIOL and IMACE on fully refined peanut oil and fat pursuant to Article 6 paragraph 11 of Directive 2000/13/EC. The EFSA Journal 133:1-9.

EFSA (2006) Opinion of the scientific panel on dietetic products, nutrition and allergies on a request from the Commission related to the evaluation of mollusks for labeling purposes (Request No EFSA-Q-2005-084). The EFSA Journal 327:1-25.

EFSA (2007a) Opinion of the Scientific Panel on Dietetic products, nutrition and allergies (NDA) related to a notification from CEPS on whey used in distillates for spirits pursuant to Article 6 paragraph 11 of Directive 2000/13/EC. The EFSA Journal 483:1-6.

EFSA (2007b) Opinion of the Panel on dietetic products, nutrition and allergies [NDA] related to a notification from CEPS on cereals used in distillates for spirits, pursuant to Article 6 paragraph 11 of Directive 2000/13/EC. The EFSA Journal 484:1-7.

EFSA (2007c) Opinion of the Scientific Panel on Dietetic Products, Nutrition and Allergies on a request from the Commission related to a notification from Finnsugar Ltd on glucose syrups produced from barley starch pursuant to Article 6, paragraph 11 of Directive 2000/13/EC. The EFSA Journal 456:1-6.

EFSA (2007d) Opinion of the Scientific Panel on Dietetic products, nutrition and allergies [NDA] related to a notification from AAC on wheat-based glucose syrups including dextrose pursuant to Article 6, paragraph 11 of Directive 2000/13/EC. The EFSA Journal 488:1-8.

EFSA (2007e) Opinion of the Scientific Panel on Dietetic Products, Nutrition and Allergies on a request from the Commission related to a notification from FEDIOL and IMACE on fully refined soybean oil and fat pursuant to Article 6, paragraph 11 of Directive 2000/13/EC - for permanent exemption from labelling. The EFSA Journal 570:1-9.

Elsayed S and Aas K (1971) Characterization of a major allergen (cod): observations on effect of denaturation on the allergenic activity J Allergy Clin Immunol.; 47(5):283-291.

Ensari A, Marsh MN, Moriaty KJ, Moore CM, Fido RJ, Tatham AS (1998) Studies in vivo of omega-gliadins in gluten sensitivity (coeliac sprue disease). Clin Sci.; 95:419-424.

Fasano, A (2006) Systemic autoimmune disorders in celiac disease. Current Opinion in Gastroenterology, 22:674-679.

Faulkner-Hogg K, Hodge L, Swain A (2009) Coeliac disease. Australian Family Physician 38(10):786-787.

Fraser JS, Ciclitira PJ (2001). Pathogenesis of coeliac disease: implications for treatment. World J Gastroenterol.7(6):772-776.

Flinterman AE, Akkerdaas JH, den Hartog Jager CF, Rigby NM, Fernandez-Rivas M, Hoekstra MO, Bruijnzeel-Koomen CA, Knulst AC, van Ree R, Pasmans SG (2008) Lipid transfer protein-linked hazelnut allergy in children from a non-Mediterranean birch-endemic area. J Allergy Clin Immunol.; 121(2):423-428.

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

FSANZ (2004) Quantitative consumer survey on allergen labelling: benchmark survey 2003. (Evaluation Report Series, Report Number 7) Available on FSANZ website: <u>http://www.foodstandards.gov.au/</u>

FSANZ (2008) Ongoing food label monitoring survey in Australia and New Zealand: Report on the assessment of **2005** labels for key mandatory labelling elements for consistency against labelling provisions (phase 2 report). (Evaluation Report Series, Report Number 17) Available on FSANZ website: <u>http://www.foodstandards.gov.au/</u>

FSANZ (2008) Ongoing food label monitoring survey in Australia and New Zealand: Report on the assessment of **2006** labels for key mandatory labelling elements for consistency against labelling provisions (phase 2 report). (Evaluation Report Series, Report Number 18) Available on FSANZ website: <u>http://www.foodstandards.gov.au/</u>

FSANZ (2009) Consumer study on food allergen labelling: follow-on survey 2008-09. (Evaluation Report Series, Report Number 20) Available on FSANZ website: <u>http://www.foodstandards.gov.au/</u>

García-Orozco KD, Aispuro-Hernández E, Yepiz-Plascencia G, Calderón-de-la-Barca AM, Sotelo-Mundo RR (2007) Molecular Characterization of Arginine Kinase, an Allergen from the Shrimp *Litopenaeus vannamei*. Int Arch Allergy Immunol. 144:23-28.

Goetz DW, Whisman BA, Goetz AD (2005) Cross-reactivity among edible nuts: double immunodiffusion, crossed immunoelectrophoresis, and human specific IgE serologic surveys. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol.; 95(1):45-52.

Goggin DE, Mir G, Smith WB, Stuckey M, Smith PM (2008). Proteomic analysis of lupin seed proteins to identify conglutin Beta as an allergen, Lup an 1. Agric Food Chem.; 56(15):6370-6377.

Griesmeier U, Vazquez-Cortes S, Bublin M, Radauer C, Ma Y, Briza P, Fernandez-Rivas M, Breiteneder H (2009) Expression levels of parvalbumins determine allergenicity of fish species Allergy 65(2):191-198.

González Galán I, García Menaya JM, Jiménez Ferrera G, González Mateos G (2002) Anaphylactic shock to oysters and white fish with generalized urticaria to prawns and white fish. Allergol Immunopathol.; 30: 300-303.

Government of Western Australia, Department of Agriculture and Food (2008). Australian Sweet lupin – a very healthy asset.

Haboubi NY, Taylor S, Jones S (2006) Coeliac disease and oats: a systematic review. Postgrad Med J. 82:672-678.

Hansen KS, Ballmer-Weber BK, Lüttkopf D, Skov PS, Wüthrich B, Bindslev-Jensen C, Vieths S, Poulsen LK. (2003). Roasted hazelnuts-allergenic activity evaluated by doubleblind, placebo-controlled food challenge. Allergy 58(2):132-138.

Hefle SL, Lemanske RF Jr, Bush RK (1994) Adverse reaction to lupine-fortified pasta. J Allergy Clin Immunol.;94(2 Pt 1):167-72.

Hefle SL., Nordlee, JA, Taylor, SL (1996). Allergenic foods. Crit Rev Food Sci Nutr. 36: S69-S89.

Hefle SL. Impact of processing on food allergens (1999). Adv Exp Med Biol. 459:107-119.

Hefle SL, Furlong TJ, Niemann L, Lemon-Mule H, Sicherer S, Taylor SL (2007) Consumer attitudes and risks associated with packaged foods having advisory labeling regarding the presence of peanuts. Allergy Clin Immunol.; 120(1):171-176.

Helbling A, Haydel R Jr, McCants ML, Musmand JJ, El-Dahr J, Lehrer SB. (1999) Fish allergy: is cross-reactivity among fish species relevant? Double-blind placebo-controlled food challenge studies of fish allergic adults. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol.; 83(6 Pt 1):517-523.

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

Hidalgo FJ and Zamora R (2006) Peptides and proteins in edible oils: Stability, allergenicity, and new processing trends. Trends in Food Sci Technol.; 17(2): 56-63.

Hill DJ, Hosking CS, Zhie CY, Leung R, Baratwidjaja K, likura Y, lyngkaran N, Gonzalez-Andaya A, Wah LB and Hsieh KH (1997) Frequency of food allergy in Australia and Asia. Environ Toxicol Pharmacol.; 4:101-110.

Hischenhuber C, Crevel R, Jarry B, Mäki M, Moneret-Vautrin DA, Romano A, Troncone R, Ward R (2006) Review article: safe amounts of gluten for patients with wheat allergy or coeliac disease. Aliment Pharmacol Ther.; 23(5):559-575.

Hourihane JO, Bedwani SJ, Dean TP, Warner JO. (1997) Randomised, double blind, crossover challenge study of allergenicity of peanut oils in subjects allergic to peanuts. Brit Med J.; 314(7087):1084-1088.

Hourihane JO (1998) Prevalence and severity of food allergy – need for control. Allergy 53(46 Suppl):84-88.

Inomata N (2009) Wheat allergy. Curr Opin Allergy Clin Immunol.; 9(3):238-243.

Ishikawa M, Ishida M, Shimakura K, Nagashima Y, Shiomi K (1998) Tropomyosin, the major oyster *Crassotrea gigas* allergen and its epitopes. J Food Sci.; 63: 44-47.

Jablonski JE, Fu TJ, Jackson LS, Gendel SM. (2010) Determination of protein levels in soy and peanut oils by colorimetric assay and ELISA. J AOAC Int.; 93(1):213-220.

Järvinen KM, Beyer K, Vila L, Chatchatee P, Busse PJ, Sampson HA (2002) B-cell epitopes as a screening instrument for persistent cow's milk allergy. J Allergy Clin Immunol. 110(2):293-297.

Jones SM, Magnolfi CF, Cooke SK, Sampson HA (1995) Immunologic cross-reactivity among cereal grains and grasses in children with food hypersensitivity. J Allergy Clin Immunol.; 96:341-351.

Kagnoff MF (2007) Celiac disease: pathogenesis of a model immunogenetic disease. J Clin Invest.; 117(1):41-49.

Kandyil RM and Davis CM. (2009) Shellfish. allergy in children. Pediatr Allergy Immunol,; 20(5):408-414.

Kasarda DD, Dupont FM, Vensel WH, Altenbach SB, Lopez R, Tanaka CK, Hurkman WJ. (2008) Surface-associated proteins of wheat starch granules: Suitability of Wheat starch for celiac patients. J Agric Food Chem.; 56(21):10292-10302.

Kaukinen K, Lindfors K, Collin P, Koskinen O, Mäki M (2010) Coeliac disease-a diagnostic and therapeutic challenge. Clin Chem Lab Med.; 48(9):1205-1216.

Kondo Y, Komatsubara R, Nakajima Y, Yasuda T, Kakami M, Tsuge I, Urisu A (2006) Parvalbumin is not responsible for cross-reactivity between tuna and marlin: A case report. J Allergy Clin Immunol.; 118(6):1382-1383.

Kruizinga AG, Briggs D, Crevel RW, Knulst AC, van den Bosch LM, Houben GF (2008) Probabilistic risk assessment model for allergens in food: sensitivity analysis of the minimum eliciting dose and food consumption. Food Chem Toxicol.; 46(5):1437-1443.

Kuehn A, Scheuermann T, Hilger C, Hentges F (2010) Important variations in parvalbumin content in common fish species: a factor possibly contributing to variable allergenicity. Int Arch Allergy Immunol.;153(4):359-366.

Lee S (2004) Chestnut as a food allergen: Identification of the major allergens and effect of gastric and intestinal fluids. J Allergy Clin Immunol.;113:S234.

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

Lemon-Mule H, Furlong TJ. Sicherer SH (2007) Consumer Awareness and Response Following the Food Allergen Labeling and Consumer Protection Act (FALCPA). J Allergy Clin Immunol.; S74 Abstracts.

Leung PS, Chu KH, Chow WK, Ansari A, Bandea CI, Kwan HS, Nagy SM, Gershwin ME (1994) Cloning, expression, and primary structure of *Metapenaseus ensis* tropomyosin, the major heat-stable shrimp allergen. J Allergy Clin Immunol.; 94: 882-890.

Leung PS, Chow WK, Duffey S, Kwan HS, Gershwin ME, Chu KH (1996) IgE reactivity against a cross-reactive allergen in crustacea and mollusca: evidence for tropomyosin as the common allergen. J Allergy Clin Immunol.; 98: 954-961.

Leung PS, Chen YC, Mykles DL, Chow WK, Li CP, Chu KH (1998a) Molecular identification of the lobster muscle protein tropomyosin as a seafood allergen. Mol Mar Biol Biotechnol.; 7:12-20.

Leung PS, Chen YC, Gershwin ME, Wong SH, Kwan HS, Chu KH (1998b) Identification and molecular characterization of *Charybdis feriatus* tropomyosin, the major crab allergen. J Allergy Clin Immunol.; 102: 847-852.

Leung PSC, Chu KH (1998) Molecular and immunological characterization of shellfish allergens. Frontiers in Bioscience 3:306-312.

Leung PS, Chu KH (2001) cDNA cloning and molecular identification of the major oyster allergen from the Pacific oyster *Crassostrea gigas*. Clin Exp Allergy 31(8):1287-1294.

Lopata AL and Jeebhay MF (2001) Seafood allergy in South Africa – Studies in the domestic and occupational setting. ACI International 13:204-210.

Lopata AL, O'Hehir RE, Lehrer SB. Shellfish allergy (2010) Clin Exp Allergy 40(6):850-858.

Løvik M, Namork E, Fæste C, Egaas E (2004) The Norwegian National Reporting System and Register of Severe Allergic Reactions to Food. Norsk epidemiologi 14(2):155-160.

Løvik M. (2009) Considerations on developing criteria to determine whether a food allergen is of public health importance. Food Analytical Methods 3(4):339-343.

Macdougall CF, Cant AJ, Colver AF (2002) How dangerous is food allergy in childhood? The incidence of severe and fatal allergic reactions across the UK and Ireland. Arch Dis Child.; 86:236-239.

Madsen CB, Hattersley S, Buck J, et al. Gendel SM, Houben GF, Hourihane JO, Mackie A, Mills EN, Nørhede P, Taylor SL, Crevel RW (2009) Approaches to risk assessment in food allergy: report from a workshop "developing a framework for assessing the risk from allergenic foods". Food Chem Toxicol.; 47(2):480-489.

Madsen CB, Crevel R, Chan CH, Dubois AE, DunnGalvin A, Flokstra-de Blok BM, Gowland MH, Hattersley S, Hourihane JO, Nørhede P, Pfaff S, Rowe G, Schnadt S, Vlieg-Boerstra BJ (2010) Food allergy: stakeholder perspectives on acceptable risk. Regul Toxicol Pharmacol.; 57(2-3):256-265.

Maleki SJ, Chung SY, Champagne ET, Raufman JP (2000a) The effects of roasting on the allergenic properties of peanut proteins. J Allergy Clin Immunol.; 106(4):763-768.

Maleki SJ, Kopper RA, Shin DS, Park CW, Compadre CM, Sampson H, Burks AW, Bannon GA (2000b) Structure of the major peanut allergen Ara h 1 may protect IgE-binding epitopes from degradation. J Immunol.; 164(11):5844-5849.

Martín-Hernández C, Bénet S, Obert L (2008). Determination of proteins in refined and nonrefined oils. J Agric Food Chem.; 56(12):4348-4351.

Matheu V, de Barrio M, Sierra Z, Gracia-Bara MT, Tornero P, Baeza ML (1999). Lupineinduced anaphylaxis. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol.; 83:406-408.

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

Matsuo H, Kohno K, Niihara H, Morita E (2005) Specific IgE determination to epitope peptides of omega-5 gliadin and high molecular weight glutenin subunit is a useful tool for diagnosis of wheat-dependent exercise-induced anaphylaxis. J Immunol.; 175(12):8116-8122.

Mills ENC, JJenkins JA, Alcocer MJ, Shewry PR (2004) Structural, biological, and evolutionary relationships of plant food allergens sensitizing via the gastrointestinal tract. Crit Rev Food Sci Nutr.; 44: 379-407.

Mills EN; Sancho AI, and Moreno J (2007) The effects of food processing on allergens. Ch 7 In: Mills, Hoffmann-Sommergruber and Wichers (eds) Managing allergens in food. Woodhead Food Series No. 133, Cambridge, pp 117-133.

Mills EN, Sancho AI, Rigby NM, Jenkins JA, Mackie AR (2009) Impact of food processing on the structural and allergenic properties of food allergens. Mol Nutr Food Res.; 53(8):963-969.

Mills, CEN, Mackie AR, Burney P, Beyer K, Frewer L, Madsen C, Botjes E, Crevel RWR, van Ree R (2010). How to get from patterns and prevalence to realistic allergen control strategies: Symposium on "Frontiers in Food Allergen Risk Assessment"- Nice, France.

Miyazawa H, Fukamachi H, Inagaki Y, Reese G, Daul CB, Lehrer SB, Inouye S, Sakaguchi M (1996) Identification of the first major allergen of a squid *(Todarodes pacificus)*. J Allergy Clin immunol.; 98:948-953.

Mondoulet L, Paty E, Drumare MF, Ah-Leung S, Scheinmann P, Willemot RM, Wal JM, Bernard H (2005) Influence of thermal processing on the allergenicity of peanut proteins.J Agric Food Chem.; 53(11):4547-4553.

Moneret-Vautrin DA, Guérin L, Kanny G, Flabbee J, Frémont S, Morisset M (1999) Crossallergenicity of peanut and lupine: the risk of lupine allergy in patients allergic to peanuts. J Allergy Clin Immunol.; 104(4 Pt 1):883-888.

Motoyama K, Ishizaki S, Nagashima Y, Shiomi K (2006) Cephalopod tropomyosins: identification as major allergens and molecular cloning. Food Chem Toxicol.; 44(12):1997-2002.

Motoyama K, Suma Y, Ishizaki S, Nagashima Y, Shiomi K (2007) Molecular cloning of tropomyosins identified as allergens in six species of crustaceans. J Ag Food Chem.; 55(3):985-991.

Moreno FJ and Clemente A (2008) 2S albumin storage proteins: what makes them food allergens? Open Biochem J.; 2:16-28.

Morita E, Matsuo H, Mihara S, Morimoto K, Savage AWJ, Tatham AS. (2003) Fast ω -5 gliadin is a major allergen in wheat dependentexercise-induced anaphylaxis. J Derm Sci.; 33: 99-104.

Mullins RJ (2007) Paediatric food allergy trends in a community-based specialist allergy practice 1995–2006. MJA; 186 (12): 618-621.

Palosuo K, Varjonen E, Kekki O-M, Klemola T, Kalkkinen N, Alenius H, Reunala T (2001a) Wheat omega-5 gliadin is a major allergen in children with immediate allergy to ingested wheat. J Allergy Clin Immunol.; 108:634-638.

Palosuo K, Alenius H, Varjonen E, Kalkkinen N, Reunala T (2001b) Rye gamma-70 and gamma-35 secalins and barley gamma-3 hordein cross-react with omega-5 gliadin, a major allergen in wheat-dependent, exercise-induced anaphylaxis. Clin Exp Allergy 31:466-473.

Paschke A (2009) Aspects of food processing and its effect on allergen structure. Mol Nutr Food Res.; 53(8):959-962.

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

Pastorello EA, Farioli L, Pravettoni V, Ispano M, Conti A, Ansaloni R, Rotondo F, Incorvaia C, Bengtsson A, Rivolta F, Trambaioli C, Previdi M, Ortolani C (1998). Sensitization to the major allergen of Brazil nut is correlated with the clinical expression of allergy. J Allergy Clin Immunol.; 102:1021–1027.

Pastorello EA, Rivolta F, Bianchi M, Mauro M, Pravettoni V (2001) Incidence of anaphylaxis in the emergency department of a general hospital in Milan. J Chromatography B: Biomed Sci Appl.; 756: 11-17.

Pastorello EA, Vieths S, Pravettoni V, Farioli L, Trambaioli C, Fortunato D, Lüttkopf D, Calamari M, Ansaloni R, Scibilia J, Ballmer-Weber BK, Poulsen LK, Wütrich B, Hansen KS, Robino AM, Ortolani C, Conti A (2002) Identification of hazelnut major allergens in sensitive patients with positive double-blind, placebo-controlled food challenge results. Allergy Clin Immunol.; 109(3):563-570.

Pieretti MM, Chung D, Pacenza R, Slotkin T, Sicherer S (2009). Audit of manufactured products: use of allergen advisory labels and identification of labeling ambiguities. J Allergy Clin Immunol.; 124:337-341.

Poole JA, Barriga K, Leung DYM, Hoffman M, Eisenbarth GS, Rewers M, Norris JM. (2006) Timing of initial exposure to cereal grains and the risk of wheat allergy. Pediatrics; 117: 2175-2182.

Poulsen LK, Hansen TK, Nørgaard A, Vestergaard H, Stahl Skov P, Bindslev-Jensen C (2001) Allergens from fish and egg. Allergy; 56 Suppl 67:39-42.

Presutti, RJ, Cangemi, JR, Cassidy HD and Hill DA (2007) Celiac disease. Am Fam Physician; 76(12):1795-1802.

Pumphrey RSH (2000) Lessons for management of anaphylaxis from a study of fatal reactions. Clin Exp Allergy; 30:1144-1150.

Radcliffe M, Scadding G, Brown HM (2005) Lupin flour anaphylaxis. Lancet; 365: 1360.

Rahman S, Kosar-Hashemi B, Samuel MS, Hill A, Abbot DC, Skerritt JH, Preiss J, Appels R, Morell MK (1995). The major proteins of wheat endosperm starch granules. Aust J Plant Physiol.; 22:793–803.

Ramazzotti M, Mulinacci N, Pazzagli L, Moriondo M, Manao G, Vincieri FF, Degl'Innocenti D. (2008) Analytic investigations on protein content in refined seed oils: implications in food allergy. Food Chem Toxicol.46(11):3383-3388.

Reese G, Ayuso R, Lehrer SB (1999) Tropomyosin: an invertebrate pan-allergen. Int Arch Allergy Immunol;119(4):247-258.

Rodrigo-Sáez, L (2006) Celiac disease in the adult. Revista Española de Enfermedades Digestivas; 98(6):397-407.

Robotham JM, Wang F, Seamon V, Teuber SS, Sathe SK, Sampson HA, Beyer K, Seavy M, Roux KH (2005) Ana o 3, an important cashew nut (*Anacardium occidentale* L.) allergen of the 2S albumin family. J Allergy Clin Immunol.; 115(6):1284-1290.

Rona RJ, Keil T, Summers C, Gislason D, Zuidmeer L, Sodergren E, Sigurdardottir ST, Lindner T, Goldhahn K, Dahlstrom J, McBride D, Madsen C (2007) The prevalence of food allergy: a meta-analysis. J Allergy Clin Immunol.; 120(3):638-646.

Rosado A, Fernández-Rivas M, González-Mancebo E, León F, Campos C, Tejedor MA (2002) Anaphylaxis to coconut. Allergy 57(2):182-183.

Rosmilah, M, Shahnaz, M, Masita, A, Noormalin, A and Jamaludin, M (2005) Identification of major allergens of two species of local snappers: *Lutjanus argentimaculatus* (merah/ red snapper) and *Lutjanus johnii* (jenahak/ golden snapper). Tropical Biomed.; 22(2):171–177.

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

Roux KH, Teuber SS. Sathe SK. (2003) Tree Nut Allergens. Int Arch Allergy Immunol.; 131:234–244.

Sampson HA (1999). Food allergy. Part 1: immunopathogenesis and clinical disorders. J Allergy Clin Immunol.;103 (5 Pt 1):717-728.

Sampson, HA (2000) Food Anaphylaxis. British Med Bull.; 56(4):925-935.

Sampson HA (2003) Food allergy. J Allergy Clin Immunol.;111(2 Suppl):S540-547.

Sampson HA and Burks W (1996) Mechanisms of Food Allergy. Annual Review of Nutrition 16:161-177.

Sanchez-Monge R, Gomez L, Barber D, Lopez-Otin C, Armentia A, Salcedo G (1992) Wheat and barley allergens associated with baker's asthma. Glycosylated subunits of the alpha-amylase-inhibitor family have enhanced IgE-binding capacity. Biochem J.281(Pt 2):401-405.

Sathe SK and Sharma GM (2009) Effects of food processing on food allergens. Mol Nutr Food Res.; 53:970-978.

Selby WS, Painter D, Collins A, Faulkner-Hogg KB, Loblay RH(1999) Persistent mucosal abnormalities in coeliac disease are not related to the ingestion of trace amounts of gluten. Scand J Gastroenterol.; 34:909-914.

Shanti KN, Martin BM, Nagpal S, Metcalfe DD, Rao PV (1993) Identification of tropomyosin as the major shrimp allergen and characterization of its IgE-binding epitopes. Immunol.; 151(10):5354-5363.

Shaw J, Roberts G, Grimshaw K, White S, Hourihane J (2008) Lupin allergy in peanutallergic children and teenagers. Allergy 63(3):370-373.

Shewry PR (2009) Wheat J Exp Bot.; 60(6):1537-1553.

Shewry PR, Halford NG (2002) Cereal seed storage proteins: structures, properties and role in grain utilization. J Exp Bot., 53:947-958.

Shewry R, Halford NG, Belton PS, Tatham AS (2002) The structure and properties of gluten: an elastic protein from wheat grain. Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci. 357(1418):133-142.

Sicherer SH, Muñoz-Furlong A, Burks AW, Sampson HA (1999) Prevalence of peanut and tree nut allergy in the US determined by a random digit dial telephone survey. J Allergy Clin Immunol.;103(4):559-562.

Sicherer SH (2001) Clinical implications of cross-reactive food allergens. J Allergy Clin Immunol.;108(6):881-890.

Sicherer SH, Muñoz-Furlong A, Sampson HA (2003) Prevalence of peanut and tree nut allergy in the United States determined by means of a random digit dial telephone survey: a 5-year follow-up study. J Allergy Clin Immunol.;112(6):1203-1207.

Sicherer, S. H., Muñoz-Furlong, A, Sampson, H. A. (2004) Prevalence of seafood allergy in the United States determined by a random telephone survey. J Allergy Clin Immunol .114(1):159-165.

Sicherer SH, Sampson HA (2006) Food allergy. J Allergy Clin Immunol. 117(2):S470-475.

Sicherer SH, Muñoz-Furlong A, Godbold JH, Sampson HA (2010). US prevalence of self-reported peanut, tree nut, and sesame allergy: 11-year follow-up. J Allergy Clin Immunol.; 125(6):1322-1326.

Simonato B, De Lazzari F, Pasini G, Polato F, Giannattasio M, Gemignani C, Peruffo AD, Santucci B, Plebani M, Curioni A (2001). IgE binding to soluble and insoluble wheat flour proteins in atopic and non-atopic patients suffering from gastrointestinal symptoms after wheat ingestion. Clin Exp Allergy 31(11):1771-1778.

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

Smith WB, Gillis D, Kette FE (2004) Lupin: a new hidden food allergen. Lessons from Practice MJA; 181(4):219-220.

Spanjersberg MQ, Kruizinga AG, Rennen MA, Houben GF (2007) Risk assessment and food allergy: the probabilistic model applied to allergens. Food Chem Toxicol.; 45(1):49-54.

Sporik R and DJ Hill (1996) Peanut, nut and sesame seed allergy in Australian children: An international problem. Brit Med J.; 313:1447-1478.

Storsrud S, Malmheden-Yman I, Lenner RA (2003) Gluten contamination in oat products, products naturally free from gluten. Eur Food Res Technol.; 317:481-485.

Sutherland MF, O'Hehir RE, Czarny D, Suphioglu C (1999) Macadamia nut anaphylaxis: demonstration of specific IgE reactivity and partial cross-reactivity with hazelnut. J Allergy Clin Immunol.;104(4 Pt 1):889-890.

Swoboda I, Bugajska-Schretter A, Verdino P, Keller W, Sperr WR, Valent P, Valenta R, and Spitzauer S (2002) Recombinant Carp Parvalbumin, the Major Cross-Reactive Fish Allergen: A Tool for Diagnosis and Therapy of Fish Allergy. J Immunol.; 168:4576-4584.

Tatham AS, Shewry PR (2008) Allergy to wheat and related cereals. Clin Exp Allergy 38: 1712–1726.

Taylor SL, Busse WW, Sachs MI, Parker JK, Yunginger JW. (1981) Peanut oil is not allergenic to peanut-sensitive individuals. J Allergy Clin Immunol.; 68:372–375.

Taylor SL, Hefle SL (2001) Ingredient and labeling issues associated with allergenic foods. Allergy.56 (Suppl 67):64-69.

Taylor SL, Hefle SL, Bindslev-Jensen C, Bock SA, Burks AW Jr, Christie L, Hill DJ, Host A, Hourihane JO, Lack G, Metcalfe DD, Moneret-Vautrin DA, Vadas PA, Rance F, Skrypec DJ, Trautman TA, Yman IM, Zeiger RS (2002) Factors affecting the determination of threshold doses for allergenic foods: how much is too much? J Allergy Clin Immunol.;109(1):24–30.

Taylor SL, Nordlee JA, Sicherer, SH, Sampson H A, Levy MB, Steinman H, Bush RK, Vadas P, Hefle S L, Rancé F. (2004a) Soybean oil is not allergenic to soybean-allergic individuals. J Allergy Clin Immunol.; 113: (2) S99.

Taylor SL, Hefle SL, Bindslev-Jensen C, Atkins FM, Andre C, Bruijnzeel-Koomen C, Burks AW, Bush RK, Ebisawa M, Eigenmann PA, Host A, Hourihane JO, Isolauri E, Hill DJ, Knulst A, Lack G, Sampson HA, Moneret-Vautrin DA, Rance F, Vadas PA, Yunginger JW, Zeiger RS, Salminen JW, Madsen C, Abbott P (2004b) A consensus protocol for the determination of the threshold doses for allergenic foods: how much is too much? Clin Exp Allergy; 34(5):689-695.

Taylor SL (2008) Molluscan shellfish allergy. Adv Food Nutr Res.; 54:139-177.

Taylor SL, Gendel SM, Houben GF, Julien E (2009) The Key Events Dose-Response Framework: A Foundation for Examining Variability in Elicitation Thresholds for Food Allergens. Crit Rev Food Sci Nutr.; 49(8):729–739.

Taylor SL, Crevel RW, Sheffield D, Kabourek J, Baumert J (2009) Threshold dose for peanut: risk characterization based upon published results from challenges of peanut-allergic individuals. Food Chem Toxicol.; 47(6):1198-1204.

Taylor SL, Moneret-Vautrin DA, Crevel RW, Sheffield D, Morisset M, Dumont P, Remington BC, Baumert JL (2010) Threshold dose for peanut: Risk characterization based upon diagnostic oral challenge of a series of 286 peanut-allergic individuals. Food Chem Toxicol.; 48(3):814-819.

Teuber SS, Brown RL, Haapanen LAD (1997) Allergenicity of gourmet nut oils processed by different methods. J Allergy Clin Immunol.; 99:502-507.

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

Teuber SS, Peterson WR (1999) Systemic allergic reaction to coconut *(Cocos nucifera)* in 2 subjects with hypersensitivity to tree nut and demonstration of cross-reactivity to legumin-like seed storage proteins: new coconut and walnut food allergens. J Allergy Clin Immunol.; 103:1180-1185.

Teuber SS, Sathe SK, Peterson WR, Roux KH (2002) Characterization of the soluble allergenic proteins of cashew nut (*Anacardium occidentale* L.). J Agric Food Chem.; 50:6543–6549.

The Australian Food and Grocery Council (2007) Food industry guide to allergen management and labelling. Available on the AFGC website at: http://www.afgc.org.au/industry-codes/allergen-labelling.html

Thomas K, Herouet-Guicheney C, Ladics G, Bannon G, Cockburn A, Crevel R, Fitzpatrick J, Mills C, Privalle L, Vieths S (2007) Evaluating the effect of food processing on the potential human allergenicity of novel proteins: international workshop report. Food Chem Toxicol.; 45(7):1116-1122.

Thompson T (2004) Correspondence: Gluten Contamination of Commercial Oat Products in the United States. N Engl J Med.; 351:2021-2022.

Thong BYH, Cheng YK, Leong KP, Tang CY, Chng HH (2005) Anaphylaxis in adults referred to a clinical immunology/allergy centre in Singapore. Singapore Med J.; 46:529-534.

Torres Borrego J, Martinez Cuevas JF, Tejero Garcia J (2003) [cited in EFSA, 2004a] Reactividad cruzada entre pescados y mariscos. Allergol Immunopathol. (Madrid); 31:146-151.

Van Do T, Elsayed S, Florvaag E, Hordvik I, Endresen C (2005) Allergy to fish parvalbumins: Studies on the cross-reactivity of allergens from 9 commonly consumed fish. J Allergy Clin Immunol.; 116:1314-1320.

Varjonen E, Vainio E, Kalimo K (2000) Antigliadin IgE--indicator of wheat allergy in atopic dermatitis. Allergy; 55(4):386-391.

Vierk KA, Koehler KM, Fein SB, Street DA (2007) Prevalence of self-reported food allergy in American adults and use of food labels. J Allergy Clin Immunol.; 119 (6):1504-1510.

Voordouw J, Cornelisse-Vermaat JR, Yiakoumaki V, Theodoridis G, Chryssochoidis G, Frewer L J (2009) Food allergic consumers' preferences for labelling practices: a qualitative study in a real shopping environment. Int J Consum Stud.; 33:94-102.

Wal JM (2003) Thermal processing and allergenicity of foods. Allergy; 58:727-729.

Wang F, Robotham JM, Teuber SS, Sathe SK, Roux KH (2003) Ana o 2, a major cashew (*Anacardium occidentale* L.) nut allergen of the legumin family. Int Arch Allergy Immunol.;132:27–39.

West J (2004) Malignancy and mortality in people with celiac disease: population based cohort study. Brit Med J.; 329(7468):716–719.

WHO Technical Report Series-896 (2000) 53rd Report of JECFA. Annex 4:124-128. WHO Geneva.

Wichers, HJ (2007) Minimal processing and the allergenic properties of food. Ch 12 In: Mills, Hoffmann-Sommergruber and Wichers (eds) Managing allergens in food.:, Woodhead Food Series No. 133, Cambridge, pp 190-203.

Wieser H (2007) Chemistry of gluten proteins. Food Microbiol.; 24(2):115-119.

Woo A (2008) Lupin in packaged and non-packaged foods – potential for allergic reactions (3158875) BSc Thesis, The University of New South Wales, School of Chemical Sciences and Engineering, Department of Food Science and Technology.

Review of the regulatory management of food allergens

Yamada S, Nolte H, Zychlinsky E (1999) Identification and characterization of allergens in two species of tuna fish. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol.; 82(4):395-400.

Yeung JM, Applebaum RS, Hildwine R (2000) Criteria to determine food allergen priority. J Food Prot.63(7):982-986.

Yu CJ, Lin YF, Chiang BL, Chow LP (2003) Proteomics and immunological analysis of a novel shrimp allergen, Pen m 2. J Immunol.; 170(1):445-453.

Zhang Y, Matsuo H, Morita E. (2006) Cross-reactivity among shrimp, crab and scallops in a patient with a seafood allergy. J Dermatol.; 33(3):174-177.